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(Fade In) 
 

EXT. NEW GLOVER ACADEMY - DAY (Stormy weather) 
 
A school five stories high is shown…the parking lot empty 
and the lights off…except for one…  
 
INT. SCHOOL CLASSROOM - DAY (Stormy weather) 
 
WILLIAM CHRISTOPHER, a good looking short-cut male, 17, 
stands by the door and closes it.  
 
                      WILL 
               Nope. No one’s coming. 
 
The desks and the chairs are lined against the walls, 
leaving lots of space in the classroom.  
 
Will turns off the lights and joins four other kids…AMY 
LYNCH, ANDREW COLE, GARRETT REID, and CHERI CARTER…all 17 
minus DREW, who is 18. 
 
SYDNEE PORTER, 17, mature-looking and sophisticatedly 
dressed, lights the three candles in the middle of the 
circle.  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               There. 
 
AMY, 17, the most attractive of the girls, shuffles through 
the tarot cards. She has neck-length hair and a soft island 
accent. She wears a golden cross necklace. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Alright, everyone. 
               (Gets up)  
               Make the circle. You know your  
               spots.  
 
Everyone gets in the circle. Will sits north of the 
candles. Amy hands Sydnee the cards before completing the 
circle, seated in between Will and GARRETT, who is 
characterized by his androgynous features and curly hair.  
 
CHERI sits next to Garrett, noted for her curvaceous body 
and exotic looks, emphasized by her small clothing. 
 



2. 

Next to her is ANDREW, a slender dark-haired, dark-lipped 
kid who is visibly the oldest of the group. Sydnee sits in 
between him and Will. She hands him the cards. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I need you to shuffle these. 
 
Will shuffles the stack of cards rather slowly, which 
annoys Sydnee. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Could you go any slower? 
                
                      WILL 
               Yeah.  
 
Will finishes and puts the stack in the center of the 
circle.  
 
Cheri, Amy, and Drew look uninterested, while Garrett looks 
at himself in his mirror.  
 
                      CHERI 
               So…what game is this called?  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               “Wish on a Card.” We each pick  
               a card faced down from the deck,  
               and once everyone has theirs, we  
               flip them over. And then, in the  
               order we are positioned, we say  
               the name of our card out loud. 
 
                      DREW 
               And what happens next? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Let’s see. 
 
Sydnee blows out the match. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will, we’ll start with you. 
 
Will picks a card from the deck. He attempts to flip it 
over but Sydnee quickly slaps his hand. He looks at her as 
if she’s lost her mind. 
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                      SYDNEE 
               You can’t look at your card  
               until everyone has theirs.  
               When I explain the rules next  
               time, please listen.  
 
Amy picks a card from the pile.  

            
                      AMY 
               Done.  
 
Garrett is completely inattentive, making facial 
expressions in his his mirror. Amy pulls his arm.  
 
                      AMY     
               Garrett?  
 
                      GARRETT 
               What? What? 
 
                      AMY 
               We’re pulling out the cards now. 
               It’s your turn. Go. 
 
Garrett takes a card from the deck. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               (mumbling) 
               Geez… Already? 
 
Cheri takes her card but she ruins the pile. This ticks 
Sydnee off; the others chuckle quietly to themselves. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Jesus!  
 
                      CHERI 
               Okay, okay. I will fix the  
               pile.  
               (fixing the pile) 
               Just calm down, okay? It’s  
               not that serious. 
  
Sydnee shoots her a look. Drew picks his card, and then she 
picks her card. 
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                      SYDNEE 
               Okay… Flip.  
 
Sydnee flips over her card.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               High Priestess? Interesting.  
  
Will raises an eyebrow after flipping his card, laughing at 
the irony.  
 
                      WILL 
               Fool? 

 
Garrett flips over his card. He looks at it, displeased.  

 
                      GARRETT 
               Can we do a redraw? 
 
Amy flips over her card, the LOVERS CARD. She shrugs 
nonchalantly.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Now, everyone, say of your  
               card out loud, please. 
 
                      WILL 
               The Fool.  
 
                      AMY 
               Lovers.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Star. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Chariot.  
 
                      DREW 
               Hierophant.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               The High Priestess.  
 
The lights flicker. Cheri jumps and screams, startled. 
Everyone turns to her and they laugh at her. 
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                      CHERI 
               Oh shit!  
               (joins in on the laughter) 
               Shut up, that was not funny.   
 
The room darkens and the candle fire disappears…replacing 
the laughter with fear…but after a few seconds…nothing 
happens…  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               (sighs, relieved) 
               So! What do you think?  
 
No one responds. Will yawns.  
 
                      DREW 
               Well, the storm’s gone… So,  
               uh… That’s good. 
 
                      AMY 
               Yeah, um… Good night, Syd. 
 
Everyone begins to head out. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Sydnee, I still need to see   
               your notes tomorrow. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Go, Garrett. 
 
Sydnee cleans up while everyone leaves. Will grabs his back 
pack. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will? 
 
                      WILL 
               (stops and turns around) 
               Yeah?  
 
Sydnee gets up and approaches him. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Is everything okay? You’ve 
               just seemed--  
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                      WILL 
               --Distant?  
               (awkward pause)  
               Yeah, I’m fine. Night, mom. 

 
Will leaves. Sydnee shakes her head and smirks. She gathers 
her things and places them inside a purple box. She 
discards the candles and leaves. 
 
A shadow lurks in the corner of the room…hiding in the 
shadows… It takes a step forward…revealing its machete… 
 
INT. AMY’S HOUSE (LIVING ROOM) - NIGHT 
 
Amy enters. A woman angrily approaches her, an accent 
thicker than hers.  
  
                      AMY’S MOTHER  
               Child, where were you? Do  
               you have any idea what time  
               it is?  
 
                      AMY 
               (as she takes off her wet  
               clothes)   
               Sorry, mom. But there was a  
               storm and you know how that  
               goes. Mud…traffic… That whole   
               thing.  
 
                      AMY MOTHER 
               Well, why didn’t you just call? 
               I could’ve picked you up.    
 
                      AMY 
               Lesson learnt.  
               (kisses mom on cheek) 
               Night, mom.   
 
INT. AMY’S ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Amy enters. Small rocks are thrown at her window but she 
tries to ignore it. The noises get louder, and irritated, 
she walks to her window. 
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She sees a shadow surrounded in the darkness… It takes a 
step forward to reveal itself…though only a black hat and 
leather trench coat can be seen…  
 
Amy stares at the figure and it stares back. She closes the 
shades. She walks to her closet and begins undressing 
herself. She takes out a plain t-shirt and puts it on…but 
then the lights flicker faintly…  
 
                      AMY 
               I think I’ve had enough of 
               that today.   
 
The light bulb busts and it startles her. She walks towards 
the door when the DARK-CLOTHED FIGURE appears behind her…  
 
The figure grabs Amy from behind. She tries to scream but 
he covers her mouth with his black glove. Amy desperately 
tries to fight back. He slams her into the wall and takes 
out his machete…preparing to strike…but her mother enters… 
 
                      AMY’S MOM 
               Honey, I have dinner sitting-- 
 
Amy jets out the room in tears. Her mother appears 
confused. She looks towards to the bed and sees the LOVERS 
TAROT CARD resting on it…   
 
INT. SCHOOL CLASSROOM - DAY  
 
Amy sits next Drew, his arms wrapped around her…nervous. 
The others are there as well…but everyone’s quiet.  
 
                      AMY 
               Something tried to kill me last 
               night. I don’t know what it was… 
               but I know it came from that game. 
 
                      WILL 
               How do you figure? 
  
Amy pulls out her Lovers card.  
 
                     AMY 
               I found this was on my bed.  
               Does anyone care to explain 
               how it got there? 
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Everyone’s surprised, especially Sydnee.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy, you should’ve gone to the 
               police. That guy could very well  
               still be out there. 
 
Amy begins to get emotional.  
 
                      AMY 
               I just… I didn’t know what to say,  
               Sydnee. I didn’t get the chance to  
               see what he looked like. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               But did you see anything? You know,  
               clothes…shoes?    

 
                      AMY 
               …He was wearing a hood. And I think  
               he had on a pair of black gloves, but…  
 
Drew comfortably rubs her back. 
  
                      DREW 
               C’mon. I’m gonna take you home,  
               okay? 
 
                      AMY 
               Thanks.  
 
EXT. DREW’S HOUSE - DAY  
 
Drew walks to his house and unlocks the door, with Amy 
standing behind him, somewhat.  
 
                      AMY 
               Thanks, Drew. I really do  
               appreciate this.   
 
Drew smiles.  
                      DREW 
               It’s nothing.   
 
INT. DREW’S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
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Amy sits on Drew’s bed. He hands her a can of soda and sits 
next to her.   
 
                      AMY 
               Thanks.  
 
It’s quiet. 
  
                     DREW 
               You know, if you don’t feel  
               safe at home…you could stay  
               here. I mean, you’d pretty  
               much have to live in my closet,  
               but still… 
 
Amy laughs.  
 
                      AMY 
               Thanks. But I don’t think that’s  
               necessary.  
 
Drew stares at Amy, moving closer. Amy stares back, 
inviting him in. 
 
                      DREW 
               I had the biggest crush on you. 
               But you were just a freshman   
               back then. 
 
                      AMY 
               But I’m a Junior now.  
 
Amy and Drew move closer.  
 
                      DREW 
               I don’t know if this is appropriate.  
               Are you sure you want this? 
 
Amy gently touches his face. 
 
                      AMY 
               I don’t care.   
Drew pulls her close and kisses her. Amy takes off her 
necklace. Drew gently lays her on the bed and moves on top 
of her.  
 
EXT. NEIGHBORHOOD – NIGHT 



10. 

Will walks down the street. He spots a café from across, 
watching Sydnee wash a table through the large window.  
 
INT. MARY’S CAFÉ – NIGHT 
 
Will enters. He approaches Sydnee and accidentally scares 
her.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will! Jesus! 
 
She sighs in relief, calming down. She and Will share a 
brief laugh. 
 
                      SYNDEE 
               So, what’s up? 
 
                      WILL 
               Nothing much. You work here?  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Yeah. I thought you already  
               knew that. 
 
He shakes his head “no.” 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Oh, well, everyone else does.  
               You wanna sit? 
  
 - LATER - 

 
Will and Sydnee sit at a booth, one besides a window. They 
share a sundae.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What’s new, William? You miss  
               me? 
 
They laugh, breaking some of the tension. 
 
                      WILL 
               Nothing, much. Just…life, 
               shit. 
 
Will refuses to look at Sydnee and she picks up on this. He 
instead focuses his attention to what’s happening outside. 
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                      WILL 
               Look. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               At what? 
 
                      WILL 
               Some fourteen year olds are  
               selling weed across the street.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will.  
 
He finally looks at her. 
 
                      WILL 
               Huh? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I’ve had better conversations  
               with my bedroom wall. 
 
                      WILL 
               You talk to walls? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What’s the matter with you?  
               C’mon, talk to me.  
 
Will sighs. 
 
                      WILL 
               It’s my grades, man. Biology   
               is fucking me up. If I don’t  
               get a C or higher in that  
               class, I’m done. I’m gonna end 
               up like fucking Drew and be in  
               high school for like ten years  
               and shit. 
 
Sydnee chuckle.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Well, good luck with that.   
               (rises from seat) 
               Anyway, we’re closing soon.  
               Don’t miss your curfew. 
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Sydnee takes the bowls and leaves. Will smirks and shakes 
his head. 
 
                      WILL 
               What kind of advice is that? 
 
INT. CLASSROOM - DAY 
 
The room is filled with unsupervised students, with Will, 
Cheri, and Amy among them. Cheri flirts with the alpha 
males of the class.  
 
Will is talking to a bright-eyed friend, dressed in baggy 
clothes and a hat, RAYMOND PARKER.   
 
                      RAY 
               Dude, you really need a girlfriend.  
 
                      WILL 
               Glass houses, Ray. 
 
                      RAY 
               I’m just saying, man. Part of  
               the reason you’ve been so  
               depressed lately--  
 
                      WILL 
               --I’m not depressed-- 
 
                      RAY 
               --Is because of the lack of a  
               female champion. When was the  
               last time you even had a real  
               girlfriend, seventh grade?       
 
This hits too close to home for Will. 
 
                      WILL 
               Where is this conversation going?     
 
The guys whistle as LARISSA ROGERS, a long-haired brown 
beauty steps in the room, with her face covered in make up 
and her clothes showing everything God gave her.   
 
PAMELA WOODS and DENISE TOWERS follow right behind her. 
DENISE is the most beautiful of the three, while PAM’s 
appearance is the most unique and endearing. 
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                      LARISSA 
               Hello, hello!  

 
Larissa blows kisses at everyone as she and her clique move 
to the front of the room.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               The End-of-the-year party this  
               Friday, hosted by moi, is held  
               at a secret location. The  
               directions are on page three  
               inside the invitations, and  
               that’s if you get one.  
 
Larissa, Denise and Pam hand out invitations to only 
attractive people. Amy is given an invite, though her 
friends are not.  
 
Larissa approaches Will and Ray and happily hands an invite 
to Will.                     
 
                     LARISSA 
              Here you go, cutie! 
 
Larissa shoots a nasty look at Ray, who smirks in her face, 
totally mocking her. 
 
                      RAY 
               Ooh, boy. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Only because Pam is seeing you, 
               for some reason. 
              (tosses an invite at Ray)  
               Please try to keep your eyes  
               off of other girls this time. 
 
                      RAY 
               What are you talking about? 
 
                      LARISSA 
               (as she walks off) 
               Good bye, Ray. 
 
Ray turns to Will, laughing at Larissa. 
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                      RAY 
               She’s fucking delusional. 
  
Larissa approaches Cheri and invites everyone around her 
except her.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Sorry, sweetie. No whores allowed. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Why don’t you come over here and  
               say that shit to my face?  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Cheri, sweetie, don’t you think  
               we’re too old for these games? 
 
Denise walks to Larissa.  
 
                      DENISE 
               C’mon, let’s just go. Don’t even  
               waste your time.  
 
Larissa nods and she and Pam leave. Denise hands an invite 
to Cheri and takes off, snickering. 
 
EXT. SCHOOL – DAY 
 
The bell rings. Students leave the school. Drew is talking 
to an athletic male, JUSTIN MITCHELL. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               What happened next? 
 
                      DREW 
               Well…um, we talked, a lot. And, uh…   
               Well, I don’t know if it’s official 
               yet. I mean, she’s really, really 
               great, but…I don’t know if she’s  
               thinking about that right now, and  
               I don’t wanna just spring it on her.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               True, true… But why do you need to 
               make things official? What’s wrong  
               with what you two have right now? 
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                      DREW 
               A lot. Well, not really… It’s just 
               that Amy is the first girl in a while 
               that I really do care about. I  
               want more from her than just sex.      
                  
Justin chuckles at Drew, shaking his head. 
 
                      DREW 
               Justin, man…you don’t get it. Amy   
               is not like the other girls in  
               this school. She’s different, she’s 
               unique… She actually has something  
               going for herself. I guess I’m just  
               at a point in my life where I want 
               something with a little more  
               substance. 
 
Amy sneaks up behind Drew and grabs him. The scared look on 
his face cracks her up. 
 
                      DREW  
               Shit! 
 
                      AMY 
               I’m sorry, I’m sorry. 
               (laughter calms down,  
               hands Drew her invite)  
               Larissa gave me this. I don’t 
               know if I wanna go, though. 
 
Drew studies the invite and it becomes familiar to him. 
Meanwhile, Amy and Justin exchange awkward looks, making it 
clear as day they don’t really want to see each other. Amy 
forces a smile anyway and waves, but Justin turns away. 
 
                     DREW 
               Hm, she gave me one too.    
 
                      AMY 
               I just know that with all the  
               self advertising this girl is  
               doing, this party had better be  
               good.  
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                      DREW 
               And if it’s not… 
               (Kisses Amy) 
               We’ll make it. 
 
Drew wraps his arms around Amy. Justin shakes his head. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Showoff. 
 
INT. GARRETT’S ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Garrett lies on his bed reading a magazine, his unopened 
invite sitting next to him. 
 
MEGAN REID, 16 but looks older, rushes in the room and hops 
on his bed.   
 
                      MEG 
               What are you doing?  
 
Obviously bitter, Garrett sighs and shuts the magazine.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Why do I have to be stuck in 
               this house babysitting you,  
               Megan? You’re sixteen years old!  
               If you wanna screw your life up,  
               fine, but why do I have to  
               suffer?          
 
                      MEG 
               I am so, so sorry Garrett. I  
               truly apologize for taking  
               away your magazine reading and  
               computer time. 
             
A dog barks repeatedly downstairs. 
 
                      MEG 
               Shut up! Stupid dog! 
 
The barking continues. Garrett drops his head on his 
pillow, despaired.  
 
EXT. MAN SION ENTRANCE – NIGHT 
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Will, Sydnee, Cheri, Amy and Drew wait in line. Sydnee 
appears uncomfortable which annoys everyone else.  
 
                      DREW 
               Sydnee, if you got an invitation, 
               it’s okay to go in. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I know, I know, but…what if it  
               gets too out of hand? What if  
               someone gets hurt?  
 
                      CHERI 
               The whole point of a party is 
               to get high, get drunk, and  
               fuck. If this is not your scene,  
               then you need to go home.  
 
                      RAY 
               Will! 
 
Ray approaches the group from within the man sion.  
 
                      RAY 
               Shocking, you came! 
 
Ray leads the others inside. 
 
                      WILL 
               Yeah, I know. Who could miss  
               this train-wreck? 
 
INT. MAN SION LOBBY - NIGHT 
 
The place is designed like a club, blasting music with 
wall-to-wall of people. Ray leads the group inside.  
                 
A group of guys stare at Cheri. She grabs Sydnee. 
 
                     CHERI 
              C’mon! 
 
Cheri drags her to the group of guys and everyone else goes 
their separate ways. 
 
INT. DRESSING ROOM – NIGHT 
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Pam is doing Larissa’s make up. Denise stands behind them, 
uninterested.  
 
                      PAM 
               I can’t believe how packed  
               this place is.  
 
Larissa smiles with pride. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               And it still hasn’t reached my  
               expectations yet.   
 
                      DENISE 
               I actually think it’s a little  
               overdone. 
 
Larissa and Pam turn to Denise, annoyed.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Excuse me? 
 
                      DENISE 
               Well, I’m just saying… We graduate in  
               May. These people don’t like you, and  
               some lame last minute party is not  
               gonna change that. 
 
Larissa turns back to the mirror. Pam continues doing her 
makeup. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Denise, if you don’t like it, you  
               can leave. Nobody asked you to be  
               here.  
 
                      PAM 
               Right. 
               (holds Larissa’s head up)     
               Lookin’ good, babe. 
 
INT. MAN SION LOBBY – NIGHT 
 
Denise stands above, leaning over the rail, watching the 
people dance below. She sighs, extremely bored. Ray drags 
Will up the stairs.  
 



19. 

                      RAY 
               Denise! 
 
Denise turns to him for only a second, not wanting to be 
bothered. Ray and Will approach her anyway and she pays no 
attention to them. Will tries to hide his nerves. 
 
                      RAY 
               This is a good friend of mine,  
               Will Christopher. He’s a little 
               shy, so he needs someone to break 
               him out of his shell…if you know 
               what I mean. 
 
                      WILL 
               I don’t think she cares, Ray. 
 
Denise rolls her eyes, agitation sinking in.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Who the fuck is Will?  
 
This stings Will. Ray chuckles to himself. 
 
                     RAY 
               Uh, you’re looking the wrong way,  
               Denise. We’re actually standing 
               right in front of you…I don’t  
               know if you’ve noticed that or  
               not.    
 
Will hangs his head down, and shakes it in embarrassment. 
Denise groans and turns to Ray, about to tell him off…but 
she stops upon spotting Will…raising her eyebrows in 
interest. 
 
                     DENISE 
              Oh… Is that Will? 
 
                     RAY 
               Huh? Oh, yeah, yeah. That’s,   
               that’s Will. Yeah. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Oh…  
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Denise’s face brightens with a smile as she approaches 
Will, flirtatiously staring in his eyes. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Hi, Will. 
 
Will smiles handsomely and shakes her hand. 
 
                      DENISE 
               I’m sorry for cursing at you 
               earlier, I don’t usually do that.                
               It’s just that Ray annoys the  
               living shit out of me. And I’m  
               sure you know exactly where I’m  
               coming from, don’t you? 
 
Will cracks up, shocking Ray with his betrayal. 
 
                      WILL 
               Yeah.  
 
                      DENISE 
               So, what’s up? I was actually  
               pretty busy, you know? 
 
                      WILL 
               Oh yeah? 
 
                      DENISE 
               Mm-Hmm. I was busy being bored and 
               hating my life and everyone in it.   
 
                      WILL 
               I’m sorry to hear that. You know,  
               Ray’s available if you ever wanna 
               hate something. 
 
                      DENISE 
               But Ray’s not the one I’m into, now 
               is he? 
 
                      WILL 
               I dunno. You tell me. 
 
Ray’s mouth drops. Denise pulls Will aside and they leave. 
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Meanwhile, Drew and Amy are by the punch bowl. He hands her 
a drink.  

 
                      DREW 
               I’m gonna find a bathroom, alright?  
               (kisses her)    
               I’ll be back soon.  
 
Amy nods. He walks off. Justin approaches her, a little 
intoxicated. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               So I hear you and Drew are pretty   
               serious now. 
 
                      AMY 
               We are. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               So, let me ask you this… What’s one  
               of the finest girls in school doing  
               with a bum like him? 
 
Amy feels Justin coming on to her and it makes her 
uncomfortable.  
 
                      AMY  
               Justin, I think you need to mind 
               your own business. I really do.  
 
Justin stares into her eyes. He pulls her close to him and 
kisses her. She pushes him off of her and slaps him, 
glaring at him in anger, but none of this has any effect on 
him. She storms off. 
 
Drew returns. He looks sternly at Justin. 
 
                      DREW 
               Where’s Amy?  
 
Justin shrugs.  
 
                     JUSTIN 
              I dunno. I didn’t see her. 
 
INT. MANSION SECOND FLOOR – NIGHT 
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Amy walks down the hall, wiping the tears from her wet 
face…everything quiet around her…   
 
She hears something drop to the ground behind her. She 
turns around to pick it up…face widened in shock upon 
discovering that it is the LOVERS TAROT CARD… 
 
Amy gasps, disgusted and freaked. She quickly drops the 
card and begins backing up…backing into a figure almost 
twice her size…  
 
Before she’s able to move, the figure grabs her. She 
struggles to free herself, screaming. She kicks the Dark- 
clothed figure in the groin and he drops her, groaning in 
pain. Amy runs off…and he takes out his machete…   
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT  
 
Cheri pushes a boy against the wall and kisses him. Amy 
runs to her and pulls her away, totally destroying the 
moment.  
 
Cheri’s completely confused. 
 
                      AMY 
               C’mon, let’s go.  
 
                      CHERI   
               Amy, what the hell are you  
               doing? 
 
The Dark-clothed man appears from above, sneaking up behind 
the boy and tearing his head off, shocking the two girls.  
 
Cheri stares at the creature, petrified. The creature makes 
eye contact with her but she’s too scared to move or speak. 
Amy grabs her and they run off. 
 
INT. GARRETT’S LIVING ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Garrett and Meg wait by the door. Garrett is nervous, Meg 
is anxious.  
 
                      GARRETT  
               I’m not going, Meg. 
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                      MEG 
               But this was your idea. 

 
                      GARRETT 
               I changed my mind. I don’t wanna 
               go. 
 
                      MEG 
               So you’re going to let me drive up 
               there by myself with some stranger?  
               Now, what if I end up like one of   
               those girls on the 6 o’ clock news? 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Well… It would technically be your 
               fault. You chose to meet this guy. 
               You chose to give him our address-- 
 
The doorbell rings and Meg joyfully answers it. A tough 
looking, tattooed street thug enters. Meg cuddles with him.  
 
                      MEG 
               Garrett, this is Rodney Wilks.  
               Rodney, this is Garrett, my very  
               masculine older brother. 
      
                      RODNEY 
               Sup? 
 
Garrett’s too intimidated to speak.   
 
EXT. MAN SION ENTRANCE – NIGHT 
 
Garrett, Meg and Rodney attempt to enter the mansion but a 
bodyguard stops them. 
 
                      GUARD 
               Invitation, please.  
 
Rodney and Garrett hand him their invitations. The guard 
looks at Meg, who tries to flirt with him a little… 
 
                      MEG  
               Hi, there… The name’s Megan. 
 
                      GUARD 
               --Invitation. 
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                      MEG 
               …Yeah, um… 
               (pushes breasts against the guard) 
               I think got something else you’d  
               really like to see.       
 
                      GUARD 
               And what’s that? 
                 
Meg begins unbuttoning her shirt. Grossed, Garrett turns 
around and does the same to Rodney, who tries to sneak a 
peak. 
 
Meg grabs the guard’s hands and places them over her bare 
breasts, allowing him to squeeze, which he enjoys. 
 
                      MEG 
               How’s that feel? You like that? 
 
Meg buttons her shirt back up. Reluctant, the guard steps 
aside and lets her in, with Rodney and Garrett following 
her. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               (to Garrett)   
               Is she really younger than you? 
 
INT. BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will and Denise sit on the bed, kissing, but Denise stops 
him. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Wait, wait.  
 
Confused, Will gets off her.   
 
                      DENISE 
               I’m sorry, I’m… I don’t… Can 
               we just talk? 
 
                      WILL 
               Okay… What do you wanna talk about?  

 
                      DENISE 
               I dunno… Politics…weather? Do you 
               vote? 
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                      WILL 
               I’m not eighteen. 
 
                      DENISE 
               That’s right. See, I just turned  
               eighteen, so… Yeah… 
 
Will stares at Denise, wary of her odd behavior. Denise 
sighs and calms down. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Okay, look, here’s the deal… I’m  
               going to sound pretty pathetic 
               right now, so don’t judge me.   
 
                      WILL 
               I won’t. What’s up? 
 
Will sits back. Denise’s speech becomes softer as she 
unburies her weight onto Will. 
 
                      DENISE  
               For as long as I can remember,  
               Larissa was always the popular 
               one. Whenever I’m with her, I feel 
               like…I get some of it… I feel like  
               that’s when I matter…desired, even.  
               (pause) 
               My parents, grandparents…they don’t… 
               I mean, I’m sure they love me, but  
               it’s like…I almost feel like I’m a 
               guest there. Everyone is just so   
               fucking concerned with my asshole 
               brothers. I mean, I work my ass off  
               in school, top 10%, thank you very 
               much! I’ve won every single competition  
               I’ve been in, but it’s like…none of  
               that matters. And in school, everyone  
               is so stuck on Larissa…even though  
               I’m a lot prettier, and way smarter.  
               The girl barely even graduated.   
 
Sits up and turns to Denise, intrigued.  
 
                      WILL 
               You the youngest? 
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                      DENISE 
               No. Middle. Corey is fiftee and 
               Alton turns twenty-one in June. 
 
Silence. Denise looks at Will. She smiles. 
 
                      DENISE 
               You’re a great listener, Will.  
               And you’re really good looking. 
               I mean, you’re no pretty-boy,  
               but your face has this kind of… 
               masculine confidence to it. 
               You look like a man.   
 
                      WILL 
               (cracks up) 
               Wow. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Seriously. I think I die a little 
               inside when I see a guy with longer 
               hair than me.  
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT 
   
Sydnee walks alone, drinking a bottle of water. Footsteps 
are heard from behind her. She ignores them for a while but 
the footsteps become louder…closer…  
 
She stops and a hand touches her shoulders. She quickly 
turns around and attempts to swing…but it’s Drew. She stops 
just in time before hitting him, relieved. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Drew! 
 
                      DREW 
               Hey… Have you seen Amy?   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               No. Come on, I’ll help you look.  
 
Sydnee and Drew walk down the hall…but unbeknownst to them, 
the Dark-clothed Stalker silently crawls on the ceiling 
above them… 
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR RIGHT HALLWAY – NIGHT 



27. 

Sydnee and Drew search the hall. Drew is worried and upset.  
 
                      DREW  
               God. What the fuck did Justin  
               tell her? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Hm? What? 
 
Drew’s shuts up, realizing he’s said too much. 
 
                      DREW  
               Nothing. Don’t worry about it. 
 
Silence. The Dark-clothed creature makes its way towards 
the group, quietly crawling above them.  
 
                     SYDNEE 
              C’mon, let’s check downstairs. 
 
Sydnee and Drew turn around. The Dark-clothed creature 
hangs from the ceiling and grabs Drew, attempting to pull 
him up. Sydnee backs away, totally in shock.  
 
The Dark-clothed creature throws Drew on the floor and 
jumps down. He takes out his machete, following Drew as he 
crawls away from the creature.  
 
Sydnee helps Drew off the ground and they attempt to flee 
from the creature, who catches up to them in no time. He 
grabs Sydnee and slams her against the wall, knocking her 
out.  
 
This doesn’t stop Drew, who begins to build a slight lead 
over the creature. He looks behind him. He sees the 
creature take out his machete, approaching Sydnee…but 
stops…turning its attention towards Drew…staring at him… 
 
A set of stairs is near. Before Drew can reach them, the 
creature reappears and dives right into him, pushing him on 
the ground. 
 
Drew attempts to get back up but the creature sinks his 
nails into his skin. It then drags Drew down the hall, 
leaving a trail of blood behind…Drew’s screams slowly dying 
down. 
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INT. BEDROOM – NIGHT 
  
Will and Denise kiss on the bed. Will pulls something out 
of his pocket, protection.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Ever had a girlfriend, Will? 
 
                      WILL 
               What kind of question is that? 
 
                      DENISE 
               Answer it. 
 
                      WILL  
               Well, Denise, at seventeen, I’m  
               sure almost everyone has. 
 
She kisses Will again, but stops when it gets too intense. 
Will tries to cover up his annoyance. 
 
                      DENISE 
               I’m so sorry. Will… 
               (sighs) 
               I’ve never had sex before. 
 
Will’s face fills with shock. 
 
                      DENISE 
               …Are you shocked!?  
 
                     WILL 
              No! No! No! 
 
                     DENISE 
              Ugh, get off me. 
 
Denise pushes Will off of her and starts to leave. 
  
                      WILL 
               Denise. 
 
She stops.  
 
                      WILL 
               Come back. 
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                      DENISE 
               Why? So you could get some and  
               never call me back afterwards? 
                                  
She sits next to Will and she kisses him, smiling 
playfully. 
 
                      DENISE 
               ‘Cuz that was my plan. 
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR RIGHT HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
Cheri stays close to Amy, whose face is as hard as stone. 
Cheri is nervous and scared. 
 
                      CHERI  
               Amy, where are you going? 
               I thought we were leaving. 
 
                      AMY 
               I’m not leaving without the 
               others. 
  
Cheri and Amy notice Sydnee lying on the ground.  
 
                     CHERI 
               Oh my God. 
 
They approach her. Amy gently shakes Sydnee, waking her up.  
  
                      AMY 
               Sydnee…are you okay? What  
               happened?  
 
Sydnee’s a little bit out of it. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Drew… 
 
                      AMY 
               What? 
 
Sydnee notices the seriousness in Amy’s eyes. She’s 
reluctant to speak. 
 
                      SYNDEE 
               Something…took him. 
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Amy gets up. After some reluctance, she runs down the hall.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy!  
 
INT. CANDLELIT ROOM - NIGHT  
 
Amy enters, with Sydnee and Cheri behind her. Amy’s in 
total shock, shaking her head in disbelief, her eyes 
tearing up.  
 
                     AMY 
              No. 
 
Drew’s corpse is laid on the bed, his body, from the neck 
down, sliced open…pins attaching both sides of his stomach 
on the bed.  
 
His intestines are hung from the ceiling holding his arms 
up, keeping his body lifted, with his organs scattered 
throughout. Inside his empty body…is the HIEROPHANT TAROT 
CARD. Cheri and Sydnee are in complete shock.  
 
Amy turns away, crying. She then glares at Sydnee. 
 
                      AMY 
               What did you make us do? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy, I-- 
 
                      AMY 
               WHAT DID YOU DO, Sydnee?   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I didn’t FUCKING do anything! 
 
                      AMY 
               So you don’t think it’s weird 
               that his card is sitting there  
               in the middle of his fucking  
               body?  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               Of course! But where do you get  
               off thinking that I had something 
               to do with this? 



31. 

Cheri is trying to keep her emotions together, but the 
bickering is definitely starting to get to her. 
 
                      CHERI  
               Stop, stop. 
 
They face her, she regains some composure.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Drew is dead and that fucker is  
               still out there. Now either we 
               get the rest of these people  
               out of here, or we need to go. 
 
The girls exchange looks, deciding what to do. Amy appears 
to know the answer and storms out. 
 
INT. BEDROOM - NIGHT  
 
Denise looks at the mirror, combing her hair as Will gets 
dressed. She chuckles. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Did I tell you to get dressed? 
 
Will laughs. 
 
                      DENISE 
               So, like…does it get better? 
 
A screech is heard outside, alerting Denise and Will.  
 
                      DENISE 
               What was that?  
 
                      WILL 
               I don’t know. Stay here.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Um, Will? 
 
Will exits the room. Denise becomes frightened. She sighs, 
nervous. 
 
INT. HALLWAY - NIGHT 
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Will enters. He searches the hallway, but he sees nothing. 
He takes a few steps forward…slowly…approaching the end of 
the hall…  
 
A screech sounds from a distance…behind the door at the 
very end of the hall. Will approaches it but he stops when 
a shadow dashes over him. He turns around and begins to 
make his way back towards the bedroom. 
 
INT. BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Will enters.  
 
                      WILL 
               Denise? 
 
The Dark-clothed creature slams Denise against the wall, 
strangling her, glancing over at Will while he does it. He 
takes out his machete and stabs Denise repeatedly in her 
abdomen.  
 
Will falls to the ground, shaken in fear. The killer drops 
the body and stares at him, wiping the blood off the 
machete with a cloth as he approaches Will.  
 
Will backs against the wall, tearfully staring at the 
creature as he goes in for the kill. He raises his machete 
and swings, but Will quickly moves to the side, dodging the 
assault. He gets up and runs out of the room.  
 
INT. MAN SION LOBBY - NIGHT 
 
Pam and Larissa push through the crowd, looking for 
someone. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Where the hell is Denise? 
 
                      PAM 
               Maybe she left, I dunno.  
               Who cares?  
 
Larissa groans in annoyance.  
 
The ceiling cracks, a piece of it falling on Rodney’s head. 
He and Meg stop dancing and he feels his head, confused. He 
looks at his hand…with blood on his fingertips.  
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                      RODNEY 
               What the fuck? 
 
                      MEG 
               Jesus. Are you okay? 
 
The ceiling begins to collapse. Everyone screams and they 
make for the exit. Garrett grabs Megan and storms off, with 
Rodney following.   
 
Larissa continues to look for Denise, but Pam runs off. She 
looks above, guilty, her face full of confliction. She 
decides to follow Pam out of the building.  
 
Will runs down the stairs. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will! 
 
Amy, Sydnee, and Cheri approach him. Sydnee and Cheri hug 
him.  A huge hole appears on the ceiling and a body drops 
out from it creating a waterfall of blood.  
 
                      AMY 
               DREW!  
 
EXT. MAN SION ENTRANCE – NIGHT  
 
Rodney speeds out of the mansion with Meg and Garrett are 
behind him.  
 
Will sits on the ground, his face totally emotionless. 
Sydnee, Cheri, and Amy approach him. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Talk to us, Will. 
 
Will doesn’t respond.   
 
                      CHERI 
               Will--! God, say something! 
  
The Mansion collapses and sets ablaze. Will watches the 
mansion fire, a tear falling from his face.  

 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM – DAY 
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Will sits on the couch, watching television. Dressed in a 
beater and flip flops, he looks absolutely miserable.  
 
He hears a knock on his door. He turns off the TV answers 
it.  
 
It's Ray, concerned, wearing in dressed clothes as if he 
had just left a funeral. 
 
                      RAY 
               Hey, man.   
 
Will steps aside allowing Ray to enter, and he closes the 
door behind him.  
 
                      WILL 
               What is it? 
 
                      RAY 
               I just wanted to see how you 
               were. Is that wrong? 
 
Will shakes his head.  
 
                      WILL 
               Sorry. Not having a good week.   
 
Will walks towards the couch. 
 
                      RAY 
               I can see that. 
 
Ray sits next to him. Silence. 
 
                      RAY  
               So, uh… Do you wanna talk about it?  
               Denise? Her funeral was today… And  
               Drew’s was yesterday. I didn’t see  
               you at either. 
 
                      WILL 
               It’s that game… Sydnee. We played 
               it and now it’s after us.  
 
                      RAY 
               What are you talking about? 
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                      WILL 
               I just don’t understand why he  
               killed Denise. She didn’t play 
               it, I did. 
 
                      RAY 
               Hey, Will… Before you go off the 
               deep end here, just think… The first 
               and, well, the most obvious thing to 
               do, is to get the cops involved. 
 
                      WILL 
               That ain’t gonna work. 
 
Will goes upstairs, and a worried look appears on Ray’s 
face. 
   
                      RAY 
               Oh lord. 
 
INT. DENISE’S HALLWAY – DAY 
 
Larissa and Pam stand by the doorway, watching Denise’s 
parents cry in her bedroom.  
 
Saddened, Larissa closes the door. 
 
                      PAM 
               I can’t believe she’s gone. 
 
Larissa pulls Pam away from the door and speaks to her 
quietly. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               I think Amy has something to  
               do with this.  
 
                      PAM 
               Amy? What are you talking about? 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Whatever it was that got Denise,  
               it was in there looking for her.  
               She brought that thing in my house! 
 
Pam is still confused. 
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                      LARISSA 
               She said that something was  
               following her. She dragged me  
               upstairs and we didn’t see  
               anything. I assumed she was just 
               bullshitting because she’s Cheri’s  
               friend, and we all know how Cheri  
               and I feel about each other. 
 
                      PAM 
               So you didn’t believe her. And  
               this is what happened. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Well, if someone told you, “hey,  
               guess what? There’s a monster upstairs  
               eating people” how would you react? 
               (beat) 
               Anyway, we just need to find Amy. We  
               need to find out what that thing was  
               because it could be after us next.  
 
INT. MARY’S CAFÉ – NIGHT 
 
Sydnee prepares to wait on an elderly couple. Will hastily 
enters and unexpectedly, he pulls her to the side, 
concerning her. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Hey, what's going on? 
 
                      WILL 
               What did you to us, Syd? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will… I don’t know what you’re  
               talking about.  
 
Will grabs her arm, squeezing it, staring coldly into her 
eyes, fighting back tears. 
 
                      WILL 
               What did you do!? 
 
Everyone looks at them, embarrassing Sydnee.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               Will, calm down. We can talk  
               about this later. 
 
                      WILL  
               Calm down?  
 
Will laughs sarcastically, rage building up, frightening 
Sydnee. He snatches her tray and slams it against the wall. 
She shakes. 
 
                      WILL 
               Don’t fucking tell me to calm  
               down! 
 
                      SYDNEE    
               What are you trying to accomplish, 
               Will? 
   
                      WILL     
               I just wanna know… What makes you  
               any different from Drew or Denise?  
               Why did it take them and leave you? 
 
Sydnee is hesitant to respond. 
 
                      SYDNEE  
               I don’t know.  
                         
Will backs up, preparing to leave. 
 
                      WILL 
               Stay the hell away from me, you  
               got that? Don’t fucking come 
               anywhere near me! 
  
Will exits and slams the door behind him. The attention 
focuses on Sydnee, who resists the urge to cry. 
 
EXT. PARK - NIGHT 
 
Amy and Justin follow the trail, quiet.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Thanks. You know, for… for 
               being here. I know it’s not 
               be easy for you.  



38. 

                      AMY 
               Sure. 
 
More awkward silence. 
                 
                      JUSTIN 
               Look, I’m sorry for-- 
  
                      AMY 
               --Justin, Justin, it’s, it’s fine.  
               Don’t worry about it. 
               (beat) 
               I guess…in some ways…you remind me 
               of him. Talking to you helps me  
               remember him, I guess.        

 
                      JUSTIN 
               So… What about us? You know  
               how I feel about you. 
 
Amy’s taken off guard. 
 
                      AMY 
               Justin…I can’t, I’m sorry. I can 
               be here for you as your friend, 
               but I… I don’t have feelings for  
               you, at all. I mean, if it’s  
               gonna get weird between us, then 
               maybe we shouldn’t hang out.      
                   
Justin sighs. He doesn’t respond.  
 
                      AMY 
               Yeah… I should go. I guess I’ll 
               see you around. 
 
Amy leaves.  
 
EXT. AMY’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Amy returns home and Sydnee standing by her door. She 
approaches her, concerned.  
 
                      AMY 
               What’s up? What’s wrong? 
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                      SYDNEE 
               It’s Will. He blames me for  
               everything that’s happened. 
 
Amy feels guilty, for this once applied to her. 
 
                      AMY 
               Look, Sydnee, I’m-- 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               --I need an explanation! He  
               had no right to do what he  
               did. 
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Garrett and Cheri sit on the couch, watching Will walk back 
and forth.   
 
                      WILL 
               It’s Sydnee. She’s not telling us  
               the whole story.  

 
                      GARRETT 
               What do you want from her, Will? 
               Seriously? I mean…okay, so she was  
               too scared to play the game by  
               herself so she wanted us to play  
               it with her…but people do stuff  
               like that all the time. This isn’t  
               her fault. I mean, OBVIOUSLY she  
               didn’t know that we were gonna  
               get stalked by a serial killer.  
 
Cheri gets up and walks to a very angry Will.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Will…you really need to calm down.  
 
                      WILL 
               I’m tired of everyone telling me  
               that. I’m not the crazy one. 
 
                      CHERI 
               No one’s saying you’re the crazy one. 
                      (MORE) 
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                      CHERI (CONT’D) 
               We just want you to calm the  
               fuck down! 
               (beat) 
               This is no one’s fault. What we 
               need to do is just figure out  
               what the hell that thing was. 
 
There's a knock on the door. Cheri answers it. Sydnee 
barges inside with Amy behind her. She approaches him and 
slaps him across his face, shocking everyone. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What the HELL gave you the right  
               to talk to me like that today!? 

 
                      WILL 
               I’m not sorry for a damn thing, 
               Syd! 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Is this really about Drew? Or  
               are you just pissed because you  
               lost your whore? 
 
                      WILL 
               The Hierophant Card was inside him,  
               Sydnee!  If it wasn’t you, then   
               who the hell was it?   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I don’t know! I would not do this, 
               William! This is sick! 
 
                      AMY 
               This isn’t just Sydnee’s fault. We  
               all played it; we were all apart  
               of it. We just need to find out  
               what exactly that game was. 
 
Sydnee tears up, in a bit of disbelief. 

 
                      SYDNEE 
               I would never have expected this  
               from you, Will.  
                      (MORE) 
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                      SYDNEE (CONT’D) 
               It makes me sick to see how  
               quickly you turned on me. It 
               just shows that the only   
               person you’re out here for  
               is yourself. You don’t give   
               a damn about anybody else. 
 
Silence. Will pulls a gun out of his pocket and aims it at 
Sydnee.  
 
                      WILL 
               Damn right. 
 
Everyone backs away, shocked. 
 
                      CHERI  
               Oh shit. 

 
                      AMY 
               Will, put it down! 
 
                      WILL 
               I’m gonna stop it. Right here,  
               right now.    
                       
                      SYDNEE 
               Please… Don’t do this.  
 
Will cocks the gun. Sydnee bursts into tears. Garrett 
sneaks behind him. He turns him around and punches him. 
Will attempts to strike back but Garrett punches him again, 
causing him to drop the gun.  
 
Cheri sneaks up behind Will, holding a lamp. She slams it 
on top of his head and he falls to the ground, unconscious. 
Everyone stares at, shocked.  
 
                     GARRETT 
              Jesus, Cheri!  
 
                     CHERI 
              I panicked! Sorry… Is he…?  
 
Amy attempts to drag Will’s body upstairs. She’s 
struggling.  
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                      AMY 
               No.   
               (to Garrett)      
               Some help, please? 
 
INT. WILL’S HOUSE (UPSTAIRS) – NIGHT 
 
Amy locks the door. 
  
                      GARRETT 
               Man, I’m so confused… 
               (grabs Amy) 
               What the hell is going on!        
 
                      AMY 
               Nobody fucking knows! 
 
They calm down.  
 
                      AMY 
               Garrett, we can’t keep running…  
               Someone is gonna have to stop  
               this thing. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Amy…where are you going with this? 
 
                      AMY 
               Listen! I don’t wanna just sit here  
               and wait to get picked off! If we’re   
               gonna stay in this, then we need to  
               fight back. 
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Amy and Garrett enter. Cheri and Sydnee approach them. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               It’s official. Amy has lost her  
               God damn mind. 
 
                      AMY 
               We need to start protecting 
               ourselves. I don’t know about  
               the rest of you, but I would  
               rather die trying to fight than  
               just being some worthless victim. 
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                      GARRETT 
               See?   
 
                      CHERI 
               Amy, sweetheart, I don’t know what  
               happened between five minutes ago  
               and right now… but you can’t be  
               serious. 
 
                      AMY 
               Then die. That’s your only other  
               option. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy, this is insane. How do you  
               expect us to beat something like  
               that?  
 
                      AMY 
               Okay, fine. Whatever. We’ll just   
               sit here and do nothing. We’ll do 
               absolutely nothing. 
 
Amy sits on the couch, ticked. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy, all I’m saying is that we need 
               to think of an actual plan, and we  
               need a lot more than just “fight it.” 
 
                      AMY 
               I’m waiting.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I just don’t want to end up like  
               Drew. 
 
                      AMY 
               So go home. We don’t have time  
               for this.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Well, we’re sorry for being so   
               worthless, your majesty, but please  
               remember that we’re all on the same  
               boat, so don’t come down here giving 
               us commands as if you’re so above us. 
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Amy calms down. 
 
                      AMY 
               Sorry. I just don’t wanna see   
               anyone else die.  
  
INT. WILL’S BEDROOM - NIGHT  
 
Will lies on the bed. He wakes up and realizes he’s in 
pain, so he takes slow steps off the bed. He attempts to 
leave but the door is locked.   
 
                      WILL 
               What the…? 
 
He bangs on the door.  
 
                      WILL 
               Sydnee! 
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
  
The banging is heard. Amy, Sydnee, Cheri, and Garrett look 
above.  
 
                      AMY 
               He’s awake.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I think someone needs to talk 
               to him. To try to help him  
               understand things a little bit.  
 
The banging worsens.  
 
                      WILL  
               OPEN THE FUCKING DOOR!  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               …But not right now, obviously. 
 
INT. WILL’S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
  
Will gives up, backing away from the door. 
 
                      WILL 
               So, that’s how it is… Got it.  
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He hears a noise from behind. He quickly turns around, 
alert, examining the room…but it’s quiet… Slowly, he walks 
towards the window as a dark figure appears behind him… 
 
Will begins to turn around. The Dark-clothed killer grabs 
him by surprise. Will struggles to break free, but all 
attempts fail.  
 
The killer slams Will on the bed, climbing on top of him, 
covering his mouth. The killer takes out his machete, 
rubbing it against Will’s face, staring at him… 
 
He drops the machete on the ground and slowly uncovers 
Will’s mouth. He slowly begins to remove his hood… 
 
Sydnee enters, carrying a broomstick. She runs to the 
killer and strikes him repeatedly with the stick. The 
killer falls to the floor.  
 
Sydnee pulls Will off the bed and they make a quick exit. 
She slams in the door shut and locks it.  
 
EXT. DARK STREET - NIGHT 
  
Amy, Sydnee, Garrett, Cheri, and Will walk down the street. 
Will is behind everyone, appears tensed. Garrett is with 
him. 
 
                      AMY 
               We’re going to my house. We seem 
               to be safe when we’re together.   
 
Will’s lost in thought.  
 
                      WILL 
               It could’ve killed me…but it  
               didn’t. What was it trying to  
               do? 
 
Garrett’s face is conflicted, like he kind of knows WHY, 
but doesn’t want to say… 
 
                      GARRETT  
               I dunno, man.   

  
EXT. AMY’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
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They arrive only to find Larissa and Pam there. They 
approach the group who remain stern. Larissa looks totally 
rundown, everything about her appearance screams “poor.” 
 
                      AMY 
               What do you want, Larissa? 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Who did it? Who killed Denise?  
 
                      AMY 
               We’re not exactly sure yet. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               You’re lying! You brought that thing  
               in my house! You knew that there was  
               something coming after you! 
 
                      AMY 
               So what do you want me to do,  
               Larissa? I didn’t even know Denise, 
               and as far as I knew, I was the  
               only one being stalked. I didn’t 
               know it was happening to everybody 
               else.     
 
                      SYDNEE 
               It wasn’t happening to everyone 
               else. 
                
Larissa shoots a vicious glare at Sydnee, as if she had the 
AUDACITY to speak.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Listen, you can either blame us 
               for what happened to her, or you  
               could help us do something about  
               it. It’s your choice. 
     
Sirens are heard from a distance. Everyone faces turns to 
the teary-eyed Larissa, who’s completely unsympathetic. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Tell that to the police.  
 
INT. STATION LOBBDY – NIGHT 
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Will, Sydnee and Cheri sit on the benches, with Sydnee and 
Cheri holding each others hands.  
 
A few moments pass and a door opens. Garrett exits with two 
cops behind him.  
 
                     SYDNEE 
               Garrett.  
 
Sydnee and Cheri rush to hug him.  
 
                      COP 
               You’re free to go. Good night. 
 
The cop begins to leave but Sydnee stops him.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Excuse me… Amy. When will she be  
               finished?  
 
                      COP 
               Good night. 
 
The cop leaves.  
 
EXT. POLICE STATION - NIGHT 
 
Cheri, Sydnee, and Garrett exit. They spot Pam and Larissa 
further down. Sydnee sees the anger in Cheri’s eyes.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Cheri. 
 
Cheri begins to approach them. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Cheri! 
 
Cheri turns Larissa around and punches her in the face. She 
then grabs her and shoves her against the wall. Pam gasps, 
shocked.  
 
Cheri gets a couple of good blows in before Pam pushes her 
off. 
 
                      PAM 
               What the hell are you doing?  
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Sydnee and Garrett try to keep Cheri away from Larissa. 
 
                      PAM 
               Jesus! What the hell is wrong  
               with you?  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Don’t worry about it, let’s just 
               go. 
 
Larissa and Pam begin to leave. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Wait. 
 
They turn around.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               If something happens to her in 
               there… just know that it  
               could’ve been prevented. 
 
It’s obvious that Larissa feels guilty, but she covers it 
up with pseudo-toughness and leaves with Pam. 
 
                      PAM (from a distance)           
               God, what a fucking lunatic. 
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR LOBBY – NIGHT 
 
Amy sits alone, the lights dim, the tears on her face dried 
up. The door opens and a woman enters. 
 
                      FEMALE WOMAN  
               He’ll be right with you. 
 
Amy doesn’t acknowledge the woman. The woman looks at her. 
She sighs and leaves. 
 
The lights flicker. Amy looks up and the flickering stops. 
She tenses up and holds her cross necklace tightly. 
 
Gunshots are heard from behind the door, followed by 
screams and sounds of flesh being cut and ripped apart. Amy 
jumps from her seat and stands against the wall, watching 
the door. 
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The gunshots cease and everything becomes quiet. Amy slowly 
begins approaching the door…but stops midway. 
 
Blood pours from the bottom of the door and a heavy object 
bangs against it, pounding on it repeatedly. Amy tearfully 
gasps, backing against the wall.     
 
The pounding stops…the door slightly opens…but everything 
comes quiet once more. Amy holds her cross tighter.  
 
The Dark-clothed creature storms into the room, grabbing a 
hold of Amy. It slams her against the wall and attempts to 
stab her with his machete. Amy stares at the creature, 
though she can’t see past its hood.  
 
                      AMY 
               I’m not scared of you. 
 
The creature doesn’t respond. Amy kicks his in his stomach, 
causing him to groan and releases her. She moves behind him 
and pushes him against the wall. He drops the machete.  
 
Amy attempts to reach for it but he punches her, pushing 
her away from it. She falls to the floor.  
 
The creature picks up the machete and walks towards her, 
preparing to strike. She kicks his leg and he groans and 
falls. 
 
She gets up and takes the machete, pointing it forward, 
backing towards the door. The creature gets up and stares 
at her. He charges towards her.  
 
She swings and misses. The creature sneaks up behind her 
and she quickly runs to the other side before he grabs her. 
He attempts to charge into her again but she points the 
machete forward and stabs him.  
 
The creature groans, kneeling to the ground. Amy runs out 
of the room. He gets up and follows her. 
 
INT. STATION HALLWAY – CONTINUOUS    
 
Amy speeds the hall. The creature enters, following her, 
quickly gaining speed.  
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The creature roars loudly. He jumps, preparing to dive into 
her. Amy turns around and slices his arm clean off his 
body. 
 
Blood squirts from the wound. The creature falls to the 
ground and covers the hole, struggling to keep the blood 
inside. Amy speeds down the hall, entering the door at the 
end. 
 
INT. STAIRCASE - CONTINUOUS 
 
Amy enters. She rushes down the stairs. She opens the door 
and heads out.  
 
INT. FIRST FLOOR HALLWAY – CONTINUOUS 
 
Amy enters. She runs down the hall. She stops to catch her 
breath. She looks ahead and her eyes perk, the exit seen 
from the distance.  
 
She begins to run. She attempts to keep going, despite 
being tired…for she’s almost there.  
 
The door cracks opens behind her but she doesn’t hear it. 
The creature enters, surrounded in the dark, quietly 
approaching Amy, who’s oblivious to this.  
 
INT. FRONT LOBBY – CONTINUOUS  
 
Amy rushes towards the exit. The creature, one armed, 
crawls on the ceiling above her. Before she can touch the 
door, the creature dives into her, dragging her across the 
floor. 
 
Amy screams and drops the machete. It slides across the 
floor, way out of her reach.  
 
The creature sits on the top of her and stares at her…but 
she stares back. A new arm grows from its hole and Amy 
stares at it, petrified, like she knows she’s screwed.  
 
The creature raises his new arm and sinks his claws deep 
inside Amy. She painfully gasps, spitting out blood.  
 
The creature growls and bites into her. Blood squirts 
everywhere as Amy struggles to break free from the 
creature’s grip… 
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Her movements slow down… A tear falls from her eyes… The 
creature takes a huge chunk of skin from her neck and her 
movements gradually stop. He roars and yells with pride, 
proud of his victory.  
  
INT. GARRETT’S LIVING ROOM – DAY  
 
There’s a knock. Garrett answers and Rodney rudely enters.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Why are you still here? 
 
                      RODNEY  
               Where’s Meg? 

 
Meg angrily approaches Rodney.  

 
                      MEG 
               For the love of God, Rodney!  
               Leave. Me. Alone. Do you know what   
               that means? That means you stop  
               calling my house. It means you  
               stop “dropping by” whenever you  
               feel like it. It means you stop 
               harassing my siblings! 
 
                     GARRETT 
              He wasn’t harassing me… 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Where’s this coming from, Megan? Last 
               week, we were cool. What happened?   
              
                      MEG 
               Listen, Rodney. I just needed a 
               ride to the party. There was  
               never anything between us, there 
               was never going to be anything  
               between us. Sorry! 
 
INT. SYDNEE’S ROOM – DUSK 
 
Sydnee sits on the floor and opens her purple box. There 
are two separate stacks inside, the larger MINOR ARCANA 
stack, and the significantly smaller MAJOR ARCANA. She 
takes the MAJOR ARCANA stack. 
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                      SYDNEE 
               Let’s see, here.  
 
She shuffles the cards and flips through them. The first 
card she finds is the HIEROPHANT CARD, which is painted 
black. She pulls out is the LOVERS CARD next, which is also 
black.  
 
Then she pulls out the CHARIOT, THE STAR, FOOL and HIGH 
PRIESTESS cards. They’re painted in their original designs. 
She’s confused.  
 
She gathers the cards and reshuffles them. She creates 
three random stacks, six cards each, and then a forth stack 
with only four cards. She looks through the first stack.  
 
She flips through the blackened HIEROPHANT CARD, then the 
blackened LOVERS CARD, and then the CHARIOT, THE STAR, 
FOOL, and THE HIGH PRIESTESS cards follow.  
 
She creates a messy pile of cards and gathers them up and 
reshuffles them again, and she’s met with the exact same 
results. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               They’re in order. The black  
               cards… 
 
Her face drops upon coming to a shocking realization. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Oh my God… Amy. 
 
She flips through the cards again.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               (Flips through Hierophant) Drew. 
               (Flips through Lovers) Amy. 
               (Flips through Chariot) Cheri. 
               (Flips through The Star) Garrett. 
               (Flips through Fool) Will. 
               (pauses at High Priestess) …Then me.  
 
EXT. CEMETERY – DAY 
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A casket’s placed inside the hole. It’s packed with people. 
Cheri cries and Garrett comforts her. Sydnee clearly has 
other things on her mind. 
 

- LATER -  
 
Cheri, Garrett and Sydnee talk. They notice Will staring at 
them from a distance. Sydnee turns away from him. 
  
                      SYDNEE 
               I’m gonna go. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Okay. We’ll see you soon then,  
               okay? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Yeah. 
 
They hug. Sydnee hugs Garrett afterwards. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Later, Syd. 
 
Sydnee leaves. Cheri looks to find Will but he’s gone.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Hey, um… 
 
Garrett turns around. Cheri pulls him away from everyone.  
 
                      CHERI 
               I’m moving back to Alaska.  
 
Garrett is shocked at the news. 
 
                      CHERI 
               I’m thinking about going back with  
               my mom. Just…don’t tell Sydnee,  
               okay? She doesn’t need to know.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Sure, I guess… Why are you moving? 
 
Cheri gives him a look which immediately answers his 
question and makes him realize the foolishness of asking 
it. 



54. 

                      GARRETT 
               Right.  
 
Cheri grabs his hands, surprising him.  
 
                      CHERI 
               I need you to stay alive. Please. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               I’ll… I’ll try to do my best. 
 
Cheri leans forward and gives a short but sad smile. 
 
                      CHERI 
               You better.  
 
EXT. SYDNEE’S HOUSE - DAY 
  
Will takes a deep breath before knocking. Sydnee answers 
and looks at him hard-faced, arms crossed. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What do you want, Will?  
 
                      WILL 
               I wanna apologize, alright? I’m 
               sorry. I was a total jackass and  
               I can’t excuse that.    
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Goodbye, Will. 
 
She prepares to shut the door but he stops her.  
 
                      WILL 
               Wait, Syd.  
 
Sydnee is taken by surprise. Will looks at her, sincerity 
in his eyes. He tries to keep himself together. 
 
                      WILL 
               I messed up. I know that. I  
               honestly don’t know what came  
               over me. Maybe it was the stress, 
               I don’t know… 
               (sighs) 
               I don’t even know how to ask this. 
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Emotions begin to eat at Sydnee as well. She can’t take 
anymore. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I can’t do this right now.  
               I’m sorry. 
 
                      WILL 
               Syd! 
 
Sydnee shuts the door. Will sighs.  
 
                      WILL 
               Damn it! 
 
INT. SYDNEE’S LIVING ROOM – DAY 
 
Sydnee walks to the window and watches Will walk away, 
resisting the tears. 
 
INT. CHEAP APARTMENT - DAY 

Larissa closes the door. Pam stands behind her, her eyes 
fill with tears. 

                      PAM 
               She’s dead. Isn’t she?  

Larissa sadly nods. 

                      LARISSA 
               Yeah. Her funeral was today. 

Silence.   

                      LARISSA 
               You don’t think it’s… You don’t really 
               think it’s because of that game, do you? 

                      PAM 
               What?! 

                      LARISSA 
               It just sounds so stupid! They’re  
               obviously involved in something  
               else. They have to be. 
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                      PAM 
               I’m sorry, but you’re on your own. 

                      LARISSA  
               What are you so afraid of? They’re 
               just cards. Paper. Cheap, twenty-five 
               cent pieces of paper.  

Pam is hesitant to respond, having serious doubts.  

INT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 

Larissa puts a box of Tarot Cards on the counter, the same 
set Sydnee has. Pam is beside her. 

An old woman stands behind the counter, ELSA, her face 
covered with only her green catlike eyes visible. She’s 
dressed in thick robes.  

                      LARISSA 
               How much?  

                      ELSA 
               …Seventeen thirty-five. 

Larissa digs in her purse. She takes out a twenty-dollar 
bill, balls it up, and throws at Elsa’s face. Pam gasps in 
shock. 

                      LARISSA 
               Keep the change.  

She takes the box and leaves.  

                      PAM 
               I’m so sorry! 

Pam leaves. Elsa glares at them.  

INT. OUTSIDE OF MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 

Pam and Larissa begin walking.  

                      PAM 
               What the hell was that for? 
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                     LARISSA 
              I didn’t like her attitude.  

                      PAM 
               You’re certainly one to talk.                            
               (beat) 
               Besides, we need six people.  
               Where are we going to find  
               the other four?   

                      LARISSA 
               I have some people in mind,  
               don’t worry. 
               (shuffles through cards) 
               The hell…? Here, look at this. Two  
               of ‘em got this black stuff painted  
               over them. Can you believe that?    

EXT. NEW GLOVER ACADEMY – NIGHT 

Three cars pull up. Rodney and Meg exit one car, Justin and 
Ray exit their cars.  

Larissa and Pam stand by the entrance. The others approach 
them. Meg observes the area. 

                     MEG 
              This school is big as hell.  

                      RODNEY 
               It ain’t that big inside, trust me.  

Ray walks to Justin, who appears to have a lot on his mind. 

                      RAY 
               Hey… I didn’t see you at Amy’s  
               funeral today. 

                      JUSTIN 
               That’s ‘cuz I didn’t go. I had  
               more important shit to do.               

                      LARISSA 
               Hey, um… Thanks for coming. I  
               know this doesn’t exactly look  
               like much… But this is exclusive.  
               I picked all of you personally. 
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                      JUSTIN 
               For what? 

                      LARISSA 
               Follow me inside and find out. 

Larissa and Pam enter the factory. Everyone follow. 

INT. CLASSROOM – NIGHT 

The desks and chairs are pushed along the side. Larissa, 
Pam, Ray, Meg, Rodney and Justin sit in a circle, lit 
candles surrounding it.  

                      JUSTIN 
               What is this game called?  

                      LARISSA 
               Wish on a Card. You see this deck? 
               You pick a card from it, and when  
               you have yours, you say it out  
               loud. Apparently, you’re supposed  
               to play this game at a certain  
               month of the year…at a certain  
               week, a certain day, at a certain   
               hour… And if you do it right, then  
               you’ll get good luck. 

                      PAM 
               Mm-Hmm, and if you want something 
               bad enough, it’ll happen. But  
               there’s a catch… You don’t exactly  
               know when it’s the “right time” to  
               play it, so like, if you play on  
               the wrong day, it says your life will  
               be a complete disaster for two years.   

                      LARISSA 
               But, I mean… It’s obvious you’re  
               supposed to play on a full moon.  
               I guess it emits a certain kind of 
               energy… good energy… I don’t know.  

                      RAY 
               Yeah… Uh, I don’t think anyone’s 
               really interested in this. 
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                      MEG 
               I don’t care. Deal.   

  - LATER -  

A stack of Tarot Cards sits in the middle. 

                      LARISSA 
               My turn.  

Larissa picks a card from the deck.  

                      LARISSA 
               Alright… Pam, it’s your go. 

Pam nods and picks her card.  

                      PAM 
               Ray, your turn. 

Ray picks his card and he looks at Meg.  

                      RAY 
               Uh… Garrett’s sister? 

                      MEG 
               Megan. 

Meg picks a card.  

                      MEG 
               Rodney.   

Rodney picks his card.  

                      RODNEY 
               Justin? 

Justin yawns and picks his card.  

                      LARISSA 
               Annnd… Flip.  

Everyone flips over their cards. Larissa appears somewhat 
disappointed and Justin is totally confused with his. He 
chuckles sarcastically and shakes his head, not into this 
at all.  
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                      LARISSA 
               Devil…  

                      PAM 
               Tower.  

                      RAY 
               Judgement.  

                      MEG 
               World.   

                      RODNEY 
               Uh… The Strength. 

                      JUSTIN 
               Temperance.  

A loud SCREECH is heard from a distance, startling 
everyone. Pam and Larissa exchange serious looks.  

                      MEG 
               What was that? 

                      LARISSA 
               Uh--there’s supposed to be a  
               storm tonight, I heard. 

                      MEG 
               That obviously wasn’t thunder. 
               And I think at this point in our 
               lives, we should all know what  
               thunder is supposed to sound like. 

                      JUSTIN 
               Everybody, just chill out. Let’s  
               just finish the game. 

Meg gets up.   

                      MEG 
               Actually, I think I’m just gonna 
               head out. It’s been fun. Rodney,  
               let’s go. 

Meg opens the door. The Dark-clothed Killer stands before 
her.  
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                      RODNEY 
               Shit!  

Everyone runs to the back. Meg attempts to run but the 
killer grabs her. She attempts to free herself as the 
killer raises his machete.  

Rodney picks up a candle and smashes it into the killer’s 
eye. He screams and releases Meg.  

Meg and Rodney make a haste exit. Ray, Justin, and Pam 
follow. Larissa attempts to run but screams as the killer 
grabs her by her hair, yanking her back.  

He prepares to stab her but she elbows him. He groans in 
pain, releasing her hair, and she escapes.  

INT. DARK HALLWAY - NIGHT 

Larissa runs down the hall. She looks back but sees 
nothing. She stops, panting.  

She then sees the killer’s shadows in the hall, walking 
towards her. 

                      LARISSA 
               Oh God.  

She runs down the hall but trips and falls down a flight of 
stairs. The killer approaches the steps, looking down. He 
pulls out his machete and slowly walks down each step…  

Larissa moans in pain as she attempts to get up. The pain 
causes her to fall back down. 

The killer gets closer. Larissa forces herself up, using 
the wall for support. She limps her way down the next set 
of stairs. She opens the door and goes inside… 

INT. SCHOOL BASEMENT – NIGHT 

A huge door rests at the very end of the narrow hall. 
Larissa limps her way towards it. She looks behind her…but 
sees nothing. She attempts to pick up the pace. 

INT. BOILER ROOM - NIGHT 
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Larissa pushes the handle over the door, locking it. She 
pants, in total disbelief. 

                     LARISSA 
              What…the hell…was that? 

She hears footsteps coming from the other side. She covers 
her mouth, stopping her sounds. Something stands before the 
doors and attempts to SLASH THEM DOWN…but soon…the noises 
STOP…  

Larissa’s fright slowly dies down…IS IT GONE? She takes a 
few steps back but she bumps into something behind 
her…something BIG. She stops, frozen, knowing exactly what 
it is… 

She screams and attempts to run but the killer grabs her. 
He raises his machete and SLASHES her.  

She falls to the ground and wounded, she tries to crawl 
towards the door, but the killer jerks her up by her hair 
and throws her against the wall. She looks at him, sorrow 
in her eyes. 

                      LARISSA 
               Please…don’t. I’m… I’m sorry-- 

The killer pierces his machete DEEP inside of her.  He 
takes it out and slices her all over, blood splashing all 
over the place. 

INT. DARK HALLWAY - NIGHT 

The other five reach the doors sliced in half. Pam covers 
her mouth.  

                     PAM 
              Oh God. 

                      RAY 
               Man, you don’t think she’s in  
               there… 

Pam walks to the doors and slowly – cautiously - opens 
them.  

INT. CHAIN ROOM - NIGHT 



63. 

Pam enters and the others follow. A puddle of blood sits in 
the middle of the room…HORRIFYING the others. Rodney looks 
up at the ceiling, then at Pam.  

                      RODNEY 
               Pam. 

Pam looks up. Larissa hangs from above, her INTESTINES 
wrapped around her neck, her stomach sliced OPEN. Blood 
drips from her torso…her ARMS and LEGS missing…  

Pam drops to the ground, crying in devastation. Ray keeps 
himself from vomiting. Meg hugs Rodney, crying, and he 
tries to console her while staying strong as well.  
 
Justin looks down and sees the DEVIL TAROT CARD. He picks 
it up. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               What’s this? 
 
                      PAM 
               Devil… She picked that card.  
 
Pam gets up. 

 
                      PAM 
               And she’s dead… We’re screwed! 
 
She continues to cry. Rodney approaches her, trying to be 
comforting. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Don’t say that, alright? It’s   
               us versus him. He can’t take 
               all of us at once. 
 
Meg glances up.  
 
                      MEG 
               But he can try.  
 
Justin shakes his head, the only one unaffected by this. He 
starts to head out. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Tough shit. 
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                      RODNEY 
               Justin, don’t do it. We’re not  
               for it right now. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               So, I see you wanna try to be the  
               “Mr. Noble” of the group.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Fuck you.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Face it, she’s right. We’re fucked! 
               I can tell you exactly how this is  
               gonna end. The doors are gonna be  
               locked… The windows are gonna be  
               shut… The lights are gonna cut off 
               and that thing is gonna come out  
               of the fucking sky or some shit,  
               and finish us off. He’s not gonna  
               let us leave. We’re gonna die in  
               this shithole! 
 
                      MEG 
               Go to hell. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               You first, bitch! 
 
                      RODNEY 
               OKAY, Justin, we get your point,   
               this could be our last night alive.  
               Believe me, we KNOW that! But we’re 
               not gonna give up. So you could  
               either stay here and help us, or-- 
 
                      JUSTIN  
               Whatever, man. I’m not gonna sit  
               here and let you boss me around. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               So go on about your fucking  
               business, then!   
 
Ray slowly backs away, attempting to flee the scene. The 
Dark-clothed Killer appears behind him and grabs him, 
jerking him upward. Ray screams hysterically.  
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                      RAY 
               Get it off! Get it off! 
 
A blade appears right above his head. Rodney runs to the 
killer while Meg and Pam back away. Justin stands 
completely still, iced in fear. 
 
Rodney attempts to free Ray but it’s too difficult for him 
to do alone. He turns to Justin. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Justin!  
               (no response) 
               Justin, fucking give me a hand! 
 
But Justin’s too in shock. He makes a run for it.  
 
Ray elbows the creature and manages to escape. Rodney pulls 
him along as he runs to Meg and Pam. They turn back to the 
killer…but he’s gone… The uncertainty confuses yet scares 
them as well. 
 
                      MEG 
               Where’d he go? 
 
                      RODNEY 
               …He’s going after Justin. 
 
INT. DARK HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Justin runs down the hall, not turning back for a second. 
He looks ahead and sees a – presumably – empty room… 
 
INT. EMPTY CLASSROOM – NIGHT 
 
Justin enters and slams the door shut. The moonlight shines 
through the large window on the side and when Justin backs 
against the wall, the light then shines on him. He closes 
his eyes, almost relieved… He’s safe…  
 
Something then begins to emerge from the shadows and Justin 
is oblivious to it all. The killer stands by the door, 
perfectly hidden in the dark. He takes out his machete and 
scraps it against the wall…creating a familiar screech…  
 
Justin shoots a look towards the sound. The killer takes a 
few slow steps forward, revealing itself to Justin.  
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He stares back…taking very slow steps…trying to find a way 
to reach that door… The killer simply watches him, not 
moving. 
 
Justin stops and the two engage in a brief staring contest. 
Justin attempts to make a run for it but the killer dives 
into him, pushing him against the wall.   
 
Justin shouts as he tries to push the creature off of him. 
He succeeds and the killer drops his machete. Justin picks 
it up and wastes no time slashing and hacking the hell out 
of him, pushing him closer to the window. 
 
The killer attempts to run off but Justin slashes his back. 
The killer loses his balance and falls out of the window, a 
loud BANG sounding off when he hits the hard cement. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Fucking piece of shit.  
 
Justin approaches the broken window and looks down. He sees 
the black trench coat and the black hat…but there’s no 
body… His face strikes with confusion and disbelief.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Good God… 
               (backing up) 
               Fuck… 
  
Justin leaves the room with haste. 
 
INT. DARK HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Justin enters, walking down the nearly black pathway... The 
door shuts on its own, alerting Justin, who begins to slow 
down his steps…wary… 
 
A sharp, ear-piercing SCREECH sounds from the very end of 
the hall, stopping Justin in his tracks, his heart pounding 
inside. 
 
Two red eyes stare at him from a distance...and they 
disappear. Justin runs to the door behind him to try to 
open it, but it doesn’t budge. He kicks it in frustration. 
 
He turns back around but he sees nothing. He leans against 
the door, his breathing slowing down… He becomes quiet. 
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A skeletal hand emerges from the darkness, bloody with 
peeling red skin, and grabs Justin’s neck, lifting him up. 
Justin struggles to break free.  
 
The killer reveals his true, horrible self. His head is a 
skull covered in red insect-infested peeling skin. Justin 
attempts to scream but the killer pierces his machete deep 
inside him, staring at him with his green bloodshot eyes. 
 
He takes it out and Justin groans in pain. He repeats 
twice, going deeper and deeper each time.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Ughh--!! Stop, stop! 
 
Justin looks up at the killer, pleading with his eyes. 
 
                     JUSTIN 
              Please, please… I don’t wanna 
              die…not like--   
 
The killer pierces the blade into Justin once more, staring 
into Justin as he digs the blade deeper and deeper… He 
moves the blade upward in haste, slicing Justin’s body in 
half. Both pieces drop to the ground. 
 
INT. FACTORY ENTRANCE – NIGHT  
 
Rodney, Meg, Ray, and Pam run to the exit.  
 
                      PAM 
               Wait.  
 
Everyone turns to her, rather impatient.  
 
                      PAM 
               I think we need to look for Justin. 

 
                      MEG 
               I’m not going out there. Fuck that. 
 
                      PAM 
               So…what, you all wanna leave him?  
 
                      RAY 
               Pam. The exit is right here. 
                      (MORE)  
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                      RAY (CONT’D) 
               Justin took it upon himself to  
               leave us. Whatever happens to  
               him is not our responsibility. 
 
                      PAM 
               Ray! God, I can’t believe you’re  
               actually saying this!      
 
                      RAY 
               He fucking ran out on ME, Pam! 
               What else am I supposed to say!? 
 
Pam rolls her teary eyes, upset. Ray tries to open the door 
but of course it’s locked.  
 
                     RAY 
               Fucking perfect! The shit is  
               locked anyways! 
 
Rodney wraps his arms around Meg who begins to get 
emotional.  
 
                      PAM 
               So, what now?  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Let’s try the basement. C’mon.  
 
INT. JUNK ROOM - NIGHT  
 
They enter. The vast room is incredibly dark. Pam spots a 
small window up top at the very back of the room. He taps 
Rodney’s shoulder and points to the window.  
 
                      PAM 
               Right there, look. 
 
Everyone runs to the window. Rodney turns to Pam. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Climb on my back.  
 
She does so, somewhat hesitant. She reaches for the window 
and opens it. She slides out to safety. Meg happily gasps 
and Ray sighs in relief. 
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                      RAY 
               Thank God.  
 
INT. RODNEY’S CAR – NIGHT 
 
Rodney drives and Meg sits next to him. Rodney breaks the 
silence with a sarcastic chuckle. 
  
                      RODNEY 
               Fucked up night, huh?  
 
Meg is initially confused, but she chuckles right along 
with him. 
 
                      MEG 
               Yeah. 
   
EXT. PAM’S GARAGE - NIGHT  
 
Pam parks her car. She hangs her head on the steering 
wheel, crying. She wipes the tears off of her face before 
exiting the car, carrying LARISSA’S BOX OF TAROT CARDS. 
 
She opens her trunk and immediately gasps in horror upon 
the discovery, dropping the box, backing away from the car.  
 
The pieces to Justin’s body are STUFFED inside, the 
TEMPERANCE TAROT CARD pinned on top of the vile mess.  
 
INT. PAM’S BEDROOM – DAY 
 
Pam sits on her bed, watching a video that features 
herself, Larissa, and Denise.  
 
It’s bright day in the video, outside, in a park. It reads 
“5/23/07” with Larissa in the middle, VIDEO Pam on the 
left, and Denise on the right, each with their backs 
turned. Justin’s laugh is heard.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Smile for the camera. 
 
The girls turn around. VIDEO Pam giggles though Larissa 
appears irritated.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Why are you recording us? 
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                      PAM 
               Those lenses are too big. I can 
               fucking see myself through  
               those things, even from back here. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Where did you buy that camera? 
               Does that shit even work? 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Don’t worry about where I bought 
               it. And it does work. It’s  
               working right now.   
 
Watching the tape, LIVE Pam’s eyes become watery. 
  
                      DENISE 
              (walking towards the camera)    
               Okay, that’s enough, Justin.  
               C’mon, let’s record you now. 
               Why don’t you show us some of 
               that body? 
  
Justin laughs and takes off his shirt, shocking Pam but 
grossing out Larissa. Justin wraps his arms around her 
which annoys her even further. Denise can be heard cracking 
up. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Ughh, get off! I’m serious,  
               Justin! 
 
Justin attempts to kiss her cheek but she moves away. He 
leaves, confusing the others.  
 
                      PAM 
               Where’d he go? 
 
Justin reappears with a water gun, spraying everyone. Pam 
and Larissa run off screaming. This part makes the LIVE Pam 
chuckle. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Jesus Christ, Justin. How old  
               are we now, seriously? 
 
Justin aims the gun towards the camera.  
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                      DENISE 
               If you shoot me, I swear to God.  
               Pam, hold this.  
  
Denise walks to Justin. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Put it down, Justin. Put it down. 
 
Justin smirks. He points the gun at her and shoots, 
shocking her way more than the other girls. She’s shocked 
at first, but then she slaps his chest and he cries out. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Now!  
               (turns to camera) 
               Oh my God, are you still  
               recording??  
 
The tape stops. LIVE Pam cries. 
 
INT. SYDNEE’S ROOM – DAY 
 
Sydnee kneels on the floor, flipping through the cards, 
coming across the CHARIOT CARD.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               At this rate, Cheri’s going to 
               be next…  
               (staring at the card, pondering) 
               How can I change this? 
 
Sydnee notices something odd…the DEVIL TAROT CARD painted 
in black. She picks it up, studying it. She flips through 
the next card…TEMPERANCE, also black.  
 
The TOWER, JUDGEMENT, STRENGTH and WORLD cards follow, all 
painted in their original designs. She lays them all out. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Oh my God… Is this…is this 
               a new order?  
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING – DUSK 
 
Will stares at Ray, who looks very suspicious.  
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                      RAY 
               What is it? Why are you looking  
               at like that? 
 
                      WILL 
               What the hell’s going on with you? 
 
                      RAY 
               Nothing, God! Stop asking me the  
               same damn question! 
 
Will’s startled, but the phone ring steals his attention 
and he answers it.   
 
                      WILL 
               What? 
 
                      SYDNEE (V.O) 
               Is that how you usually answer the 
               phone?  
 
                      WILL 
               (surprised) 
               Hey, Sydnee… What’s up? 
 
Sydnee sounds like she’s trying to mask her uneasiness. 
 
                      SYDNEE (V.O.) 
               Hey…um… I think Larissa played the 
               game, just like I figured she would… 
               Look, we have to find the other  
               people she played the game with. Two  
               of them are already dead.  
               (Sighs)  
               I just hope she isn’t one of them.  
 
Ray looks at Will, growing with panic. 
 
                      WILL 
               Black cards equals death. Got it. 
               (trying to understand) 
               So you think the order is… Devil, 
               Temperance, Tower, Judgement--  
 
Ray chokes. Will stares at him and he clears his throat. 
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                     RAY  
              Sorry.  
 
                     WILL 
               So why is this the first time I’m 
               hearing about an “order”? 
 
                      SYDNEE  
               I’ll explain. But for some reason,  
               Cheri and Garrett aren’t answering   
               their phones, so I’m coming over.  
               Be ready by the time I get there.   
  
Will hangs up. Ray pretends to be clueless. 
 
                      RAY 
               So, uh… What’s Judgement? 
 
EXT. CHERI’S HOUSE – DUSK 

 
Garrett helps Cheri carry her luggage over to the car 
parked in front of the house with a man inside. 
 
                     CHERI 
              I’m really gonna miss you.  
 
                     GARRETT 
               Yeah…same. It’s gonna get weird 
               now. I mean, it’s already weird, 
               but…  
               (sigh)    
               Never mind, I’m not making sense.     
 
They reach her car. They turn to each other, the aura 
filled with awkward sexual tension.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Good luck. 
               (slips a piece of paper in his pocket) 
               Here, I want you to give me a call  
               when this is over with. Don’t forget, 
               you hear?     
 
                      GARRETT 
               I won’t. 
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                      CHERI 
               You promise? 
 
                     GARRETT 
               Yeah, yeah, I promise. 
 
Cheri smiles and kisses his cheek. Unbeknownst to both of 
them however…the door to her house cracks open… 
 
Cheri begins to enter her vehicle but Garrett stops her, 
for something catches his ear…a familiar screech… 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Get down. 
 
                      CHERI 
               What? What is it?      
 
                      GARRETT 
               Get down!   
 
Garrett grabs Cheri and pushes her away from the car. A 
machete flies out of the house and heads straight to the 
car, striking the totally unsuspecting driver’s head! 
 
Blood splatters all over. Garrett and Cheri turn to the 
car, Cheri staring at it with a look of shock, disbelief, 
and frustration all rolled up in one. She screams. 
 
INT. PAM’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Pam slips a tape in her VCR and sits on the floor to watch 
it.  The video comes on, and VIDEO Pam is about to blow out 
her candles with Larissa and Denise alongside her. The date 
reads: 10/17/07 and Ray is seen in the background.  
 
                      PAM’S MOM 
               Blow out your candles, sweetie. 
 
Denise smiles.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Alright, make a wish.  
 
Pam blows out the candles and everyone claps. She shares a 
hug with Larissa and Denise and the tape immediately shuts 
off. 
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                      PAM 
               What?  
 
She presses the play button repeatedly.  
 
                     PAM 
              Come on, come on. 
 
No matter what she does, the tape doesn’t come back on. 
 
                     PAM 
              Damn it! 
 
The power cuts out all together. Pam stares at her door, 
wide-eyed, almost expecting something to walk through it… 
 
INT. PAM’S HOUSE SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT 
Pam slowly walks down the hall, unarmed, her face vacant.   
 
INT. PAM’S HOUSE FIRST FLOOR - NIGHT 
  
Pam walks down the stairs, entering the living room… 
 
INT. PAM’S LIVING ROOM – NIGHT  
 
Pam explores the dark room… Everything is in place, but she 
clearly knows better, and her face intensifies with each 
step… The killer appears behind her, quietly following 
her…moving as she moves…hidden in the shadows… 
 
                      PAM 
               I know you’re watching me. You 
               might as well do us both a  
               favor and come out and get this  
               thing over with. 
                
The killer steps back and disappears into the darkness. Pam 
turns around but of course finds nothing there. She stops 
and searches the area once more…and finds no hints of there 
being anyone else in the house except her. 
 
Tears streaming down her face, Pam walks towards the exit, 
but out of nowhere, THE KILLER grabs her from behind and 
throws her on the floor!  
 
Pam screams as she attempts to escape, but the killer 
presses his boot against her back, pinning her to the 
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ground. He grabs her hair and begins to drag her across the 
floor, out of the room.  
 
He lets go and climbs on top of her, who still can’t quite 
see his face. His raises his machete and stabs her stomach.  
 
Pam gasps in pain. She grabs the killer’s sleeves, feeling 
his arms, his shoulders, and eventually his face…and after 
squishing through various insects, she quickly lets go…but 
the killer lowers his face so that it is directly in front 
of hers…revealing its hideousness in all its glory.  
 
Pam screams and closes her eyes shut. After stabbing the 
poor girl continuously, the killer raises his machete a 
final time and slashes her head clean off her body.  
 
EXT. PAM’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
A car parks on the side of the very dark but wealthy and 
expensive-looking home. Sydnee analyzes the home, 
questioning if this is the right place. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Are you sure this is the right 
               place? 
 
                      RAY 
               Well, I would think so. She is 
               my girlfriend. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Just asking.   
 
Sydnee, Will and Ray exit the car. Sydnee and Will walk to 
the doorstep but Ray stays behind. They look at him. 
  
                      SYDNEE 
               Aren’t you coming? 
 
                      RAY 
               No, no. That’s alright. I’ll just  
               stay out here. 
               (beat)  
               …Why? How long do you think you’re 
               gonna be?  
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                      SYDNEE 
               I don’t know. I don’t plan to  
               stay long, but-- 
 
                      RAY 
               --Okay then. So I’ll just stay  
               out here.       
 
Sydnee knocks but receives no response. She knocks again.  
           
                      SYDNEE 
               Pam? Pam, it’s me. Sydnee. 
        
                      RAY 
               I don’t think she’s there. 
 
Sydnee and Will begin to head out but the door opens… 
 
INT. PAM’S HOUSE FRONT ENTRANCE – NIGHT 

 
Sydnee, Will, and Ray enter, the moonlight provides minimal 
lighting. Sydnee looks down to her feet and gasps in shock, 
shaken. Will’s face is hit with instant disgust. 
 
                      WILL 
               God. 
 
The ground is covered in blood, with Pam’s headless corpse 
lying in the middle of it, the TOWER TAROT CARD pinned to 
her chest.  
 
Ray stares at the body, trembling, as if he knows what’s 
going to happen next…  
 
The door violently shuts itself behind the trio. Will 
struggles to open it but fails, and he bangs it out of 
anger, which startles Sydnee.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will, please.  
 
                      WILL 
               What are we gonna fucking do, 
               Sydnee? 
  
                      SYDNEE 
               I don’t KNOW! 
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Ray says nothing, watching them self-destruct. 
  
                     SYDNEE 
               God… I’m next. 
 
                      WILL 
               What’re you talking about? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               He knows, Will. He knows I can stop 
               him. I can predict his moves… I can  
               figure out what he’s gonna do, when  
               he’s gonna do it… It would make  
               perfect sense to--  
 
                      WILL 
               Sydnee. We will find this thing,  
               and we’ll kill it.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               It’s not that simple, Will! If 
               it were, we wouldn’t be here,  
               would we? 
 
Will walks away, stressed. Ray remains quiet.  
 
                      SYNDEE 
               You know what he did to Amy. If 
               he thinks we’re a threat, then  
               obviously he’s going to get rid  
               of us. And out of everyone here,   
               I am his biggest threat.  
 
Ray can no longer hide his nerves. 
 
                      RAY 
               Look, I uh…  
 
Sydnee and Will look at Ray. 
  
                      RAY 
               I need to tell you guys something. 
 
The killer abruptly grabs Ray from behind and pulls out his 
machete, but Will pulls Ray away from the creature before 
it can strike.  
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Sydnee quickly runs upstairs with Will and Ray following 
behind. Ray trips and falls, and the killer grabs his foot, 
attempting to drag him down. Ray kicks the creature, 
sending him tumbling down the stairs, and he runs off.  
 
INT. PAM’S HOUSE SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Sydnee, Will and Ray run to a slightly-opened door. They 
run inside and Sydnee slams it shut.  
INT. PAM’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Sydnee locks the door. The room is dead silent, but the 
tension can practically be felt. 
 
Will falls back on the bed, covering his face, letting out 
a loud sigh.  
 
Ray looks at them with growing anticipation.  
 
                      RAY 
               I played it. 
 
Sydnee and Will look at Ray, both shocked. He struggles to 
look at them. 
  
                      RAY 
               It’s after me next. The ‘Judgement’   
               card was the one I picked. 
 
Will is not happy to hear this at all and Ray can sense 
this, but still, Will tries to keep his cool… 
 
                      WILL 
               So who else was it? Who else did  
               you play with? 
 
Ray becomes increasingly guilty. 
 
                      RAY 
               Megan and Rodney. 
 
Silence. 
 
                      RAY 
               Look, it was Larissa’s idea! We 
               didn’t know--  
 



80. 

                      WILL 
               --That’s a goddamn lie! I fucking 
               told you--  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               --Will. 
               (to Ray) 
               Okay, so, aside from Pam…who else…? 
 
                      RAY  
               Larissa and Justin. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Ray, why didn’t you tell us this sooner?  
 
                      WILL 
               ‘Cuz he’s a fucking punk. 
 
                      RAY 
               Y-You see that? I knew he would react  
               this way! The guy is completely  
               incapable of controlling himself! 
 
Will starts to approach Ray but Sydnee stops him. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Sit down! 
               (walks to Ray, comforting)     
               He’s just worried. We’ve lost a lot  
               of people. We don’t want to see you 
               end up like them. 
 
                      RAY 
               It’s too late for that. It’s too  
               fucking late for all of us. 
 
EXT. PARK SIDE BENCH – NIGHT 
 
Garrett sits a frantic Cheri down, trying to calm her. 
  
                      CHERI 
               That fucker is gonna pay.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Cheri, we’ve already gone through 
               this. We’re not fighting that  
               thing, it’s out of the question. 



81. 

                      CHERI  
               So what else are we going to do, 
               Garrett? 
 
EXT. DIRTY NEIGHBORHOOD - NIGHT  
 
Cheri and Garrett arrive at a rundown building. Cheri’s 
face is completely focused, driven, like she knows exactly 
what she’s doing. Garrett however, is nervous as all hell.  
 
Cheri knocks on the door.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               I don’t know about this. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Garrett, you can trust him, he’s  
               reliable. Plus, he has what we need. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Cheri, I highly doubt a so-called  
               drug dealer is just going to hand  
               over his gun. They don’t do that shit! 
 
A tough-looking male answers the door, late 20s, 
immediately intimidating Garrett.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Hi Antoine.  
 
INT. ANTOINE’S ROOM - NIGHT 

 
Antoine leads Garrett and Cheri to a wooden box. He opens 
it, revealing the weapons at his disposal. They range from 
knives to guns.  
 
                      ANTOINE 
               Take your pick.  
 
EXT. DIRTY NEIGHBORHOOD - NIGHT  
 
Cheri loads the gun as she and Garrett leave the house. 
 
                      CHERI 
               I’m gonna blow this fucker’s head  
               clean off his mother fucking body.  
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Garrett shoots Cheri a look, shocked and frightened. 
 
INT. PAM’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will, Sydnee, and Ray sit in total silence... A thumb is 
heard from below, quickly alerting all three of them. 
 
They exchange looks, and then refocus their attention 
towards the door…waiting…as the thumb gets louder…making 
its way upstairs…down the hall…and then towards the door… 
 
The three get up and back away as the machete strikes the 
door, hacking it to pieces. The killer enters and 
immediately Will makes a run for it, running right past the 
killer. 
 
                     SYDNEE 
              Will!                      
 
INT. PAM’S HOUSE SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
Will runs down the hall, not looking back. He closes his 
eyes tightly upon hearing the screams from Sydnee and Ray, 
but still, he doesn’t turn back, running down the stairs to 
the exit…  
 
INT. PAM’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
The killer attempts to stab Ray with the machete, with Ray 
trying his best to push him off. He looks towards Sydnee, 
who’s looking for ways to help. 
 
                      RAY 
               Get outta here, Sydnee! Go! 

 
Sydnee takes off her shoe and pounds the killer’s back 
repeatedly. It doesn’t hurt him, but it sure as hell pisses 
him off, and he prepares to take a swing at her but Ray 
uses this time to knee him in the gut, knocking him off. 
 
Sydnee pulls Ray off the ground and they escape. 
 
INT. PAM’S HOUSE FRONT ENTRANCE – NIGHT  
 
Will attempts to open the door, panicking, but it never 
opens.  
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Sydnee and Ray enter. Ray pushes Will against the door. 
 
                      RAY 
               What the hell was that?  
 
Will can’t respond. Suddenly, two black arms bust through 
the doors and grab Will and pull him outside! 
 
EXT. PAM’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
The killer throws Will across the ground. He lifts his 
machete and Will stares at him in fear.  
 
Ray jumps on the killer’s back. The killer tries to shake 
him off, but when that fails, he grabs Ray and throws him 
down. He attempts to slash him but he narrowly misses.  
 
Ray gets up and he punches the killer, and he attempts to 
strike again but the killer STABS him, pushing the blade 
right through him! Ray kneels to the ground and turns to 
Will, who stares back, on the verge of petrifaction  
 
                      WILL 
               Ray. 
 
                      RAY 
               Get…Sydnee…  
 
The killer slashes the back of Ray’s head and the body 
drops to the ground. The killer goes to pick up his blade, 
but out of nowhere he’s shot, and he drops it.  
 
Sydnee runs to Will and she kneels down before him, both 
with tears in their eyes.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               We have to go.  
 
Will’s too shocked to respond. 
 
                      SYDNEE  
               Get up! 
 
Garrett runs to Will and Sydnee.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               I got it. 
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Garrett assists Sydnee in pulling up Will.  
 
Cheri shoots at the killer, who falls back on the ground as 
quickly as he gets up. The killer dashes off into the 
darkness, climbing along the mansion walls and escapes. It 
becomes quiet…the nerves setting it… 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Larissa’s parents told us to come  
               here… She’s dead. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               We know. I think Rodney and Megan  
               are the only ones left from that  
               group.                   
 
                      GARRETT 
               Megan? As in my sister? 
 
Garrett sighs, angered, stepping away from the group. 
Everyone’s silent.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               I don’t fucking believe this.   
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM - DAY 
  
Will’s sits on the couch. He hears a knock on the door and 
he answers it. 
 
                     SYDNEE 
              Surprised?  
 
She enters and he closes the door behind her.  

 
                      WILL 
               Look, um… I’m glad you’re okay.  
 
He sits back on the couch. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Thank you. ‘Cuz we all know how 
               concerned you were last night-- 
 
                      WILL 
               Don’t do it, Sydnee. Not today. I 
               don’t need that right now.  
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Sydnee sits next to the stressed teen. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I know.  
 
Silence. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So…how do you feel? About Ray? 
  
Will is dead silent, emotions brewing within. He lays back 
and covers his eyes, trying to hide the tears. Soon later, 
he cries, and he gets up from the couch and walks away…not 
wanting Sydnee to see him cry. 
 
Sydnee walks behind him and wraps her arms around his 
waist, resting her head on his back, shedding a tear as 
well. 
 
Will turns around and hugs her tightly, no longer holding 
back his emotions. The two make eye contact and Sydnee 
gently runs her hand down the side of his face. Will pulls 
her close and kisses her.  
 
The kissing becomes intense. Will picks her up and lays her 
on the couch. He removes his beater as he moves on top of 
her.  
 
He begins unbuttoning her top when a male’s voice is heard 
from above the stairs. 
 
                      WILL’S FATHER VOICE 
               William? 
 
Will and Sydnee quickly end the kissing. She smiles at him 
and shrugs.   
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP - DAY  
 
Sydnee and Will walk to the counter. Elsa gives them a cold 
glare.  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               I have a complaint. 
 
                      ELSA 
               No refunds.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               I think you need to reconsider.  
 
Sydnee sits her box of TAROT CARDS on the counter. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               There is something wrong with  
               these cards.  
 
                      ELSA  
               That’s not my problem.   
 
Sydnee tries to remain cool, but accidently lets out a 
sarcastic chuckle. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               But these are your products. If  
               there was potential for something  
               like this to happen to us, then you 
               should’ve said something. 
 
                      ELSA 
               If you choose to meddle in the black  
               arts, then you should expect  
               consequences. Magic is not something  
               to be played with and surely, a bright  
               girl such as yourself, should’ve known  
               that.  
 
Will pounds the desk, moving closer to the woman as if he’s 
about grab her.  
 
                      WILL 
               Something really fucked up is 
               happening because of those cards 
               and you’re gonna help us stop it,  
               you got that? 
 
                      ELSA 
               I’m afraid I don’t have to do  
               anything. Now I’m going to ask  
               you to leave.  
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP ENTRANCE – DAY 
 
Will angrily leaves. Sydnee walks to him.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               What the hell was that? Will!  

 
                      WILL 
               She’s holding out from us!   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Of course she is! But there’s 
               nothing we can do about it, now 
               is there? 
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP – DAY  
 
Elsa locks the door. The Employee’s Only door opens and a 
skeletal foot emerges from it. Elsa smiles. 
 
                      ELSA 
               It’s okay, child. Go back to  
               sleep.  
 
EXT. BURGER PALACE – NIGHT 
 
Rodney and Meg exit the restaurant, his arms wrapped around 
her, dressed in his work uniform. She playfully pulls his 
cap down, covering his eyes, and they laugh. 
  
The couple walks to Rodney’s car, but Rodney hears a 
screech from a distance…a familiar screech…  
 
                     MEG 
              What is it? 
 
                     RODNEY 
              …Nothing.  
 
INT. RODNEY’S CAR – NIGHT 
 
                     RODNEY 
              You’re ten minutes late. 
 
                     MEG 
              I could’ve been later.  
 
They laugh, but then it becomes quiet again. 
 
                     RODNEY 
               So, how’re you holding up?  
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                      MEG 
               Better, I guess. I dunno…I’m just  
               trying to fix some things in my  
               life for right now. 
               (beat) 
               I don’t know if I could’ve gone  
               through this without you, Rodney.  
               You’re the only one I feel safe  
               around.   

  
                      RODNEY 
               Thanks, Meg. I want you to know  
               that you can trust me, with  
               anything. 
 
                      MEG 
               I do. 
 
EXT. DARK ROAD – NIGHT 
 
The dark figure watches the car as it drives up the road.  

    
INT. RODNEY’S CAR – NIGHT 
 
Meg yawns and stretches.  
 
                      MEG 
               This is like, bittersweet in a  
               way. It’s like…I’m glad we’re 
               close…but what if this never  
               happened? Do you think we’d still  
               be friends? 
 
Rodney ponders deeply. He gives a short shrug.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               I would hope so, but…who knows. 
 
Meg’s eyes trail downward, saddened, appearing guilty for 
the way she used to treat him.  
 
She looks forward. Someone stands in the middle of the 
road, their back turned. She screams.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Shit!  
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Rodney presses the brakes and the car stops. He sighs in 
relief but Meg is still shaken. 
 
                      MEG 
               What the hell!?  
 
Rodney closely observes the figure, his eyes widen in 
shock…  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Meg? 
 
Meg faces Rodney, and then slowly turns to face forward. 
The figure TURNS AROUND…revealing itself to be the skeletal 
KILLER. Rodney and Meg make a haste exit. 
  
EXT. SHORT WOODS - NIGHT 
 
Rodney and Meg run through the woods, out running the 
killer who can’t even be seen. Meg trips and falls down 
pretty hard, but Rodney helps her back up.  
 
EXT. SMALL FIELD – NIGHT 

 
Rodney and Meg enter a small field isolated by the 
surrounding trees and the city life behind them.  
 
They stop, panting.  

 
                      MEG 
               Is he gone?  
 
Rodney calms down. He looks around.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               I think so. 
 
Silence.  
 
A faint noise is heard from a distance, getting louder the 
closer it gets to them. Rodney quickly turns to Meg.  
 
                     RODNEY 
              Meg!  
 
Before she can respond, the machete GLIDES THROUGH HER 
STOMACH. The body falls to the dirt face-forward. 
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                      RODNEY  
               MEG!  
 
EXT. DARK ROAD – NIGHT 
 
Rodney carries Meg’s body to the car, covered in her blood. 
He opens the doors to the backseat and lays the body inside 
and closes the door.  
 
Panicked, he takes heavy breaths as he walks back and 
forth. He strikes the car in frustration. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               SHIT! 
 
INT. HOSPITAL LOBBY – NIGHT 

 
Garrett, Cheri, and Rodney sit on the benches. Rodney leans 
against the wall, struggling to keep his composure.  
 
Garrett appears stressed, almost to the point of tears. 
Cheri hugs him. 
 
Will enters. Cheri walks to him and hugs him. 
 
                      WILL 
               I got the message. How is he? 
 
                      CHERI 
               His sister’s dead, Will. How do 
               you think? 
 
                      WILL 
               Sorry. So, where’s Sydnee?  
 
                      CHERI 
               I don’t know. We called her, but  
               she didn’t answer. We tried to 
               swing by her place but nobody  
               was there.   
 
Will appears worried. She looks around her to make sure 
that nobody else is around, and she whispers. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Hey, calm down, alright? Maybe  
               she’s on her way. 
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                      WILL 
               Yeah, right. Let’s hope.   
 
EXT. SYDNEE’S HOUSE – NIGHT   
 
Will parks his car in front of the house and exits. He 
walks to the door but before he knocks…it opens…  
 
INT. SYDNEE’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
There’s blood splattered all over the floor. Will follows 
the trail with his eyes and it leads him to the stairs…  

 
                      WILL 
               Sydnee… 
 
INT. SYDNEE’S ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will charges inside. He nearly falls back, taken totally by 
surprise, emotions sinking in. 
 
                      WILL 
               No… 
 
The room’s wracked with blood everywhere, showing clear 
signs of a struggle. THE HIGH PRIESTESS TAROT CARD sits on 
the bed.   
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM– DAY 
 
Rodney, Garrett, and Cheri sit on the couch, watching Will 
stand by the grandfather clock, staring at it.   
 
Rodney clears his throat, breaking the silence.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Look, uh…if there’s anything you  
               need…just call us, alright?  
               (To Cheri and Garrett) 
               Let’s go.  
 
Garrett, Cheri, and Rodney begin to leave. 
 
                      WILL 
               Garrett? 
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Everyone stops. Garrett nods at the others and they leave. 
He approaches Will who turns to face him. 
  
                      WILL 
               I know what it’s like to lose  
               someone. 

 
                      GARRETT 
               Yeah. I mean, it happened to  
               everyone else… I guess it was 
               finally my turn. 
 
Garrett and Will hug.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Just don’t lose hope, man. At  
               this point, that’s pretty much 
               all we have. 
                 
EXT. WILL’S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Rodney and Cheri leave the house and walk towards the car 
parked in front.  
 
                      CHERI 
               I’m worried about Will. He’s  
               been…different lately. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Yeah, I see what you mean. He just 
               needs some space, I guess. 
 
Garrett leaves, and they watch him as he approaches them. 
 
                      CHERI 
               What did you two talk about?  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Ah, nothing. Just personal stuff.  
               So, uh… What’re you guys about to 
               do? 
 
                       RODNEY 
               (shrug)   
               Go home. Relax. Try to enjoy what 
               could be the last ten minutes of  
               my life. You?     
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Garrett looks up at Will’s house. The others do the same. 
                      
                      GARRETT 
               I just hope he doesn’t do anything 
               stupid. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Let’s hope. 
               (as he enters the car)  
               C’mon, I’ll ride you back home. 
 
INT. PARENT’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will goes into a drawer, a basic handgun inside. 
 
He picks it up, holding it in his hands, staring at its 
beauty…in a state of mass confliction.  
 
Will throws the gun back in the drawer and slams it shut. 
He backs into a wall and breaks down.  
 
INT. GARRETT’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Rodney drives off. Garrett and Cheri walk to the doorstep.  
 
                      CHERI 
               This is it. We’re the only ones   
               left. 
 
Garrett sighs. Cheri slowly starts to lose her mind. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Cheri-- 
 
                      CHERI 
               Everyone else is gone, Garrett!  
               It--it’s just us two now, and… 
 
Cheri stops, her emotions taking over. Garrett hugs her.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               None of us is gonna die next.  
               (kisses her cheek)  
               I promise. 
 
INT. RODNEY’S HOUSE – NIGHT  
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Rodney enters.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Ma! Dad! I’m home!  
 
No response. He shuts the door behind him. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               I love you too. 
 
INT. RODNEY’S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Rodney kicks off his shoes. He glances at the picture of he 
and Meg on top of his dresser. He turns it facedown.    
 
He lets out a long sigh as he falls back on the bed, 
staring at the ceiling.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               It’s not even safe in your 
               own goddamn home, man. 
 
A black gloved hand BURSTS through the bed and covers his 
mouth! He attempts to scream but can only make faint 
noises.  
 
A tear falls from Rodney’s eyes as they widen. A machete 
digs upward, PIERCING through the kid, leaving him GASPING 
FOR AIR…coughing up blood through the killer’s glove. 
 
Rodney fights to break free but he’s much too weak, forced 
to withstand the creature’s blows…but not for long for his 
movements start to slow down before coming to a complete 
stop… 
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 
 
The “open” sign is replaced with the “closed” sign and the 
lights shut off. 
 
INT. DUNGEON HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
A dark figure, swirling a set of keys around, whistling, 
walks to a metal door. He uses the keys to open it. 
 
INT. DUNGEON - NIGHT 
 



95. 

SYDNEE leans against the wall. The door opens… 
 
The killer enters and stares at her in a quiet but tense 
bitterness. Sydnee stares back and he leaves.  
 
Sydnee runs to the metal door and tries to open it, but it 
doesn’t budge.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Of course.  

 
She looks around and sees pictures of six teenagers all 
over the wall, all labeled. The largest picture, a group 
picture of the six kids, catches her eye… 
 
In the pictures, is a Goth (labeled ALICE), a preppy girl 
(labeled CHERRY), a jock (labeled TATE), a black guy 
(labeled MALIK) and a pretty-boy…but his label is scratched 
out… 
 
Sydnee observes the scratched label. The letters can hardly 
be seen and she struggles trying to figure them out.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               B… I… L… That’s two ‘Ls’… 
               (pause) 
               …Billy. His name was Billy. 
 
She hears a noise from outside.   
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 
 
Will, Garrett, and Cheri gather around the Magic Shop. 
  
                      CHERI  
               What’s going on, Will? Why did 
               you bring us here? 
 
                      WILL 
               Sydnee’s still alive.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Will, we know you want her back, 
               okay? We all do… But you need to  
               be realistic about this-- 
 
 



96. 

                      WILL 
               --It was supposed to be Rodney, and 
               then Meg. 
               (off his look) 
               It was supposed to be Rodney, then 
               Megan, and then back to us. It’s  
               not Sydnee’s time to go yet.        

 
                      GARRETT 
               What the hell are you talking about, 
               Will?   
 
                      WILL 
               Sydnee believed she found some kind 
               of pattern. That’s why we were at  
               Pam’s in the first place. We were  
               trying to find out who she played  
               with, and which cards they picked. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               So who’s next?       
 
                      WILL 
               …I dunno. 
               (as he walks to the shop) 
               Any one of us, apparently. 
 
Cheri hangs up her cell phone and the others turn to her, 
every bit as worried as she is.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Rodney’s not answering.  
 
INT. RODNEY’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
The door opens and the trio barges in. Rodney lies on the 
bed, the machete pierced right through his neck with the 
STRENGTH TAROT CARD pinned in-between his eyes. 
 
Cheri tearfully screams. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Rodney!  

 
INT. DUNGEON – NIGHT  
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Sydnee removes the pictures from the wall and places them 
side-by-side on the floor. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So let’s see, here. 
 
She flips over TATE’S picture and sees “EMPEROR” written on 
the back. She then flips over ALICE’S picture and finds 
“JUSTICE” written behind it.  
 
                     SYDNEE 
               Emperor… Justice… These were  
               the cards they picked. 
 
She flips over BILLY’S picture, “DEATH” is written on the 
back. She flips over MICHELLE’S picture and finds the “THE 
MAGICIAN” written behind it  
 
She flips MALIK’S card, “WHEEL OF FORTUNE” is written on 
the back. She flips over the next card…CHERRY’S…and finds 
“EMPRESS” written on the back. 
 
She gets up and walks back to the wall of pictures. She 
takes down the largest picture; the group photo placed in 
the center, and turns it around. On the back, it reads:  
 
My friends: Alice, Michelle, Cherry, Malik, Tate and me. 
New Glover Academy, Class of ‘06’. 5/28/06.  
 
This raises a flag in Sydnee’s head. 
 
                     SYDNEE 
              Wait a minute.  
 
Sydnee squats down to the stand besides her and opens the 
drawer. Inside, are TWO BOXES OF TAROT CARDS…one BLACK…one 
PURPLE... 
 
Sydnee immediately recognizes the purple box being her own, 
she takes it and opens it and flips through the MAJOR 
ARCANA…finding the JUDGEMENT, WORLD, and STRENGTH CARDS 
painted black.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
              (gasps) 
              Megan, Rodney… Oh God… 
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She sits down her box of cards and pulls out the black box, 
flipping through the major arcana from there, starting with 
THE WHEEL OF FORTUNE, which is painted black. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Malik.  
 
She comes across THE MAGICIAN card, which is also black. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Michelle.  
 
The next card is EMPRESS, and it’s black. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Cherry.  
 
She flips again and finds EMPEROR, painted black.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Tate.  
 
Next card she flips through is a black JUSTICE.  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               Alice.  
 
The next card she finds is DEATH…and her eyes SHOOT UP in 
absolute shock… The card is painted in its original design! 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Oh my God…  
               (gets up) 
               He’s still alive… 
 
The door SLAMS SHUT and startled, she drops the cards…the 
DEATH TAROT CARD slipping to the killer’s BLACK BOOTS… 
 
Sydnee practically attaches herself to the wall, shivering 
in intense fear. She watches as the killer picks up the 
Death card and studies it intensively as if it reminds him 
of a painful past… 

 
Sydnee stares at the killer, she has him figured out! 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               …Billy? 
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INT. MAGIC SHOP - NIGHT 
  

Will barges in and Cheri and Garrett try to catch up to 
him.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Well… Where is she? 
 
Will looks around. Nothing seems out of place. He takes a 
step back… 
 
                      WILL 
               Let’s go. 
 
Garrett and Cheri leave. Will takes another look around 
before leaving.  
 
Elsa HANGS ON THE CEILING…her eyes GLOWING… 
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 
 
Will, Cheri, and Garrett gather around the Magic Shop. 
 
                      WILL  
               So, any ideas?  
 
                      GARRETT  
               Well, we could go home and wait 
               to die…which is pretty much the 
               usual for us. 
 
                      WILL 
               Okay, any real ones? 
 
                      CHERI 
               I got one.      
 
INT. ANTOINE’S ROOM – NIGHT 

 
Antoine opens his cabinet. Cheri tries to decide which 
weapon to take.  
 
Will’s impressed but Garrett clearly isn’t it. He whispers 
to him.  
                      GARRETT 
               Like any of those are actually  
               his.  
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                       CHERI 
               Hmm… I want that one. 
 
She reaches towards a pistol but Antoine quickly grabs her 
hand.  
  
                      ANTOINE 
               Hey, I want this one back.  
 
                      CHERI 
               What’s it called? 
 
                      ANTOINE 
               It’s a MK 23 Mod 0, the SOCOM. 
               I went through a lot of shit to 
               get this gun. 
 
Antoine releases his grip and she takes the gun. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Yes Antoine, I’m well aware of how  
               expensive the whole Black Market  
               industry is. You’ll get your little 
               toy back when I’m done with it. 
               (kisses his cheek) 
               Thanks, babe. 
 
The others head out, but Antoine’s still suspicious. 
 
                      ANTOINE 
               Nah man, I’m serious now. What’re 
               y’all gonna do with that? 
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 
 
Will, Cheri, and Garrett enter. Now it’s empty, though the 
“Employee’s Only” door is cracked opened.  
 
Will runs inside. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Why does everyone keep doing that? 
 
INT. DUNGEON - NIGHT               
 
Sydnee stares at Billy in shock. The doors open and Elsa 
comes through…walking besides Billy.  
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                      ELSA 
               Ah, Billy… He used to be an  
               obedient child, so full of respect… 
               Unfortunately, he’s become a little 
               bit sloppy all of sudden.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What did you do to him?  

 
                      ELSA 
               Billy played the game, just like   
               you did. I just did what simply  
               needed to be done. 
 
Elsa moves behind Billy, rubbing all over him.  
 
                      ELSA 
               He used to be the perfect warrior. 
               Always did what I asked. But  
               strangely, he’s become disobedient.  

 
Billy turns away from Elsa. She smirks, rubbing her wrinkly 
fingers down his nearly-completely decayed face.  
 
                      ELSA 
               His face… He used to be beautiful… 
               Heh, and he knew it too. He definitely  
               did. 
               (beat) 
               But of course there are consequences 
               for those who do not obey their  
               master’s orders. Such a pity he’ll  
               never his face back… Hm. 

 
                      SYDNEE 
               So you’re forcing him to do this… 
               This is what you want. 
 
                      ELSA 
               Good job.   
               (walking towards the door) 
               So, you just make yourself at home.  
               Besides, it’s about time I start 
               looking for a replacement soon. I 
               need to find someone who’s a little 
               more… capable. 
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Sydnee’s almost too scared to speak.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               …As in me…right? 
 
Elsa gives her a sarcastic grin, as in to say ‘that’s 
right, dumbass.’ 
 
Sydnee tries to escape but Billy grabs her when she runs 
past him and throws her on the ground.  
 
                      ELSA 
               Now you be careful, Billy. I  
               really like this one. 

 
She leaves. Billy glares at Sydnee and takes out his 
machete.  
 
INT. BASEMENT HALLWAY – NIGHT  
 
Will speeds down the hall. He hears Sydnee’s scream heard 
from below and immediately heads to that direction.  

 
INT. DUNGEON - NIGHT 
  
Billy climbs on top of Sydnee and attempts to slit her. She 
struggles to get him off of her and manages to do so.  
 
She gets up and heads for the door, but Billy grabs her 
foot and pulls her back down.  
 
She tries to climb towards the door, but Billy continues to 
pull her close to him. He turns her over and climbs on top 
of her, preparing for the kill. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Billy, don’t! You don’t have to 
               do this!  
 
Billy stares at her, she’s getting through to him 
 
Will busts inside and pushes Billy off of her. He helps her 
up.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will!  
 



103. 

                      WILL 
               C’mon!  
 
They begin to leave but Billy gets back up, glaring at 
them.  
 
Will stares back. Sydnee tries to pull him away with her.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will, I don’t exactly think that 
               now is the time for that! 
  
Will takes another glance at Billy before running out with 
Sydnee. Billy stays behind… 
 
INT. BASEMENT HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
Will and Sydnee run down the hall. Sydnee points to a set 
of stairs further down.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               There. 
 
She and Will run up the staircase.  
 
INT. BASEMENT HALLWAY – NIGHT  
 
Cheri and Garrett walk down the dark hall…faint thumping 
heard from a distance…  
 
She stops. He turns to her.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               What’s wrong?  
 
                      CHERI 
               I hear something. 
 
They stand in silence and the thumps increase in 
volume…coming towards them… They turn to each other as the 
noises get even louder. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Oh God 
 
They speed down the hall and Garrett soon finds himself him 
lagging behind Cheri.  
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He turns around. Billy runs towards him, his machete 
pointed forward. 
 
Garrett trips and falls. He attempts to get back up but 
Billy stabs his leg, pinning him to the ground. He cries 
out in pain.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Cheri! Cheri! 
 
She turns around.  She watches Billy removes his machete 
from Garrett’s legs and drags him down the hall…leaving a 
thick blood trail behind… 
 
Cheri tries to keep herself together, but it’s proving to 
be difficult. She turns around and runs off. 
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP THIRD FLOOR HALLWAY – DAWN 
 
Will and Sydnee walk in silence, the halls designed like an 
old hotel, with dim light shining through the boarded 
windows.  
 
Sydnee smiles at Will.                      
 
                     SYDNEE 
              I kinda knew you’d come.  
 
                      WILL 
               I wouldn’t leave you here, Sydnee.  
               I couldn’t. I mean, coming back   
               here is probably the dumbest thing 
               I’ve ever done. But… 
               (chuckles at his own sappiness) 
               I just couldn’t lose you.  

 
She hugs him tightly, the emotions between them strong.   
  
                      SYDNEE 
               I really did miss you.  
 
The hug stops. They stare into each other’s eyes…and they 
KISS…but a screech from further down immediately stops 
them.  
 
Will follows the sound, keeping Sydnee behind him. They 
arrive at a particular door…and the sound stops… 
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He touches the doorknob. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Be careful.  
 
He slowly turns it and opens the door. They go inside…  
 
INT. THIRD FLOOR ROOM - DAWN 
 
Will and Sydnee cautiously enter.  
 
The room is covered in blood. Garrett’s corpse lies on 
ground, cut and disfigured, his organs splattered 
everywhere. The STAR TAROT CARD is pinned to his mouth 
which is wide open, for he had died screaming…  
 
Sydnee cries and Will pulls her close. His eyes travel from 
the body, to the writing on the wall. Written in blood, is 
the name “CHERI.”  
 
INT. BASEMENT HALLWAY – DAWN 
 
Cheri walks up the hall in complete silence, her face stone 
cold, as if she had cried out all of her emotions and has 
nothing left inside.   
 
She hears a screech sound behind her. She turns around.  
 
She sees Billy’s shadow. He presses his machete against the 
wall.  
 
Cheri runs off and Billy picks up his pace. She sees a 
staircase further up.  
 
Billy takes his machete and throws it at her. She 
immediately drops to the ground, barely dodging it.  
 
She gets back up and runs. She bumps into Will and Sydnee 
and screams, but Will grabs her, calming her down.  
 
                      WILL 
               Cheri, Cheri! Look, it’s just us. 
               It’s just us… C’mon.  
 
INT. THIRD FLOOR ROOM (EMPTY) - DAWN  
 
Will breaks the boards from the windows. Sydnee hugs Cheri. 
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                      SYDNEE 
               I know, I know. It gets harder. 
 
                      CHERI 
               (drenched in tears) 
               I don’t know if I can take it anymore.     
 
Will joins Cheri and Sydnee.  
 
                      WILL 
               Garrett’s the last one. No one else 
               is dying next. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               We need to think of a way to get  
               out of here. 
 
                      WILL  
               Look… I want you guys to go. I can  
               handle the rest.  

 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will-- 
 
                      WILL 
               (holding back emotions, 
                like he knows his fate) 
               --I may not make it out of here,  
               Sydnee, I know that! But I don’t 
               wanna bring anyone else down with  
               me. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Billy used to be one of us, Will! 
               A human. Maybe…there’s still some  
               way I can get through to him.    
 
                      WILL 
               That thing is NOTHING like us! 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I’m not leaving you, Will. We’ve  
               been running this entire time and 
               it needs to stop. 
 
Will ponders for a while, but ultimately he’s pretty set in 
his ways. 
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                      WILL 
               Every time someone says that…they  
               end up getting killed. I realize  
               that someone has gotta do   
               something, but that person isn’t 
               you, Sydnee. 
 
Cheri walks to Will and slams her gun in his hands. 
 
                      CHERI 
               I don’t give a shit what that 
               fucker used to be. When you see 
               him, you shoot him. 
 
Cheri walks to the open window and slowly and cautiously, 
climbs from it.  
 
Sydnee turns to Will. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So let’s go. 
 
INT. DUNGEON – DAWN 
 
Billy sits in a circle outlined in blood, candles 
surrounding the room.  
 
He picks up the group picture of him and his friends.  
 
- FLASHBACK -  
  
INT. EMPTY CLASSROOM – NIGHT (Raining) 
 
Alice, Malik, Cherry, Michelle, Tate, and human Billy are 
seated around a circle. Alice lights the candle sitting in 
the middle.  
 
                      MALIK 
               So…what the hell is this, exactly?  
 
                      ALICE 
               You’ll see. 
 
Michelle files her nails. 
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                      MICHELLE  
               I still don’t know about this. You 
               know, I know someone, who knows  
               someone who played this, and she  
               said that all six of them were  
               murdered. 
               (corrects herself) 
               Well actually, only five of them  
               were killed, but the person who  
               pulled the last card, was never  
               heard from again… It was almost  
               like he never existed.   
 
Billy laughs. Cherry shakes her head, not buying it.  

 
                      CHERRY 
               That person was a nut, Michelle. He 
               murdered his friends and then he   
               off’d himself. That’s what happened. 
 
                      TATE 
               Or maybe he was taken away by aliens. 
 
                      CHERRY 
               Shut up, Tate. 
 
Tate tries to steal kiss but Cherry pushes him off.  
 
Alice opens her BLACK BOX OF TAROT CARDS. She takes out the 
stack of the major arcana (wrapped in a rubber band) and 
throws them at Tate. 
 
                      ALICE 
               Deal, please. 
 

- PRESENT – 
 

INT. DUNGEON – DAWN  
 
Enraged, Billy shouts as he strikes the ground.   
  
                      ELSA 
               My, my… What has gotten you so  
               worked up?  
 
Elsa stands by the doorway. Billy quiets down.  
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They hear footsteps coming from a distance. Elsa leaves the 
room.  
 
Billy gets up, staring at the door. Will and Sydnee enter 
moments later, staring back at him. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Billy… I’m really sorry for what  
               happened to you. Nobody deserves  
               that. 
 
Billy steps forward. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               But that’s as far as it goes. 
 
He charges towards Sydnee but Will pushes her out of the 
way and takes the hit instead.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will!  
 
Billy falls on top of him. He tries to reach for the gun in 
his pocket…but Billy takes out his machete, forcing him to 
keep Billy from stabbing him. 
 
Sydnee looks around the room. She stumbles upon the 
candles. She grabs one and runs to Billy. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Asshole. 
 
She smashes the candle on his back. He screams in agony as 
the rest of his body catches on fire.  
Will kicks him off of him and quickly backs away. Sydnee 
runs to his side.  
 
They watch him as he burns, the flames consuming every inch 
of his decaying body.  
 
He looks at Sydnee with sorrowful eyes, almost to say 
‘thank you,’ and then he explodes, his ashes falling to the 
ground. 
 
Sydnee rests her head on Will’s shoulder and he wraps his 
arms around her.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               Thank God.  
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP - DAY 
 
Will begins to leave, his arms wrapped around Sydnee.  
 
The Employee’s Only door slams shut and locks itself. Elsa 
stands in front of it. 
 
                      ELSA 
               Going somewhere?  
 
Will and Sydnee turn around. She approaches them. 

 
                      ELSA 
               I wanted a replacement and that’s 
               exactly what I’ll get. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I’m not going to be apart of your 
               sick game, Elsa. 
 
                      ELSA 
               I’m afraid I don’t have any use for  
               weaklings like you, little girl. I  
               need someone strong…like him. 
 
Will takes a step back in caution. 
 
                      WILL 
               What in the hell are you? 
 
Elsa laughs.  
                      ELSA 
               What do you think I am, child?  
               Please, tell me. Because I’m not 
               quite sure what I am myself,  
               to be frank.  
   
                      SYDNEE 
               You won’t get away with any of  
               this. 
 
                      ELSA 
               Oh, honey. I already have.  
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Elsa’s eyes turn into CAT EYES as she jumps on the counter, 
her clothes RIPPING off as BLACK FUR GROWS FROM HER FLESH. 
She grows a long tail and her human ears grow into feline 
ears.  
 
She jumps off of the counter and rises to her feet, now a 
fully a human-sized FELINE with LARGE CLAWS and an 
OVERSIZED GUT gut.  
 
She roars viciously and stomps towards Sydnee. She throws 
her against one of the shelves, knocking her out.  
 
She turns to Will, licking her lips. He takes out the gun. 
  
                      WILL 
               You want me? Come get it.  
 
Elsa lunges towards Will and hops on top of him. She opens 
her mouth and attempts to bite into him.  
 
Will struggles to get his arm moving, but he does and 
sticks the gun in her mouth and SHOOTS.  
 
She cries out a sharp, painful SCREECH! She hops back up, 
crying in pain.  
 
Will gets up and shoots her until he’s down the very last 
bullet. The screeches die down and the feline falls on her 
back…depleted off all life. 
 
Will pants, exhausted. He lowers his gun and stares at the 
creature… It doesn’t move. 
 
Sydnee awakens. Will carefully helps her to her feet. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Ow. Careful. 
 
                      WILL 
               Sorry. 
               (beat) 
               You okay? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Yeah. 
               (looks at him, smiles) 
               You did it.   



112. 

They hug, relieved that this saga has finally ended. 
  
                      WILL  
              (rubbing her gently) 
               We did it.  
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – DAY  
 
Cheri waits anxiously out front. The door opens and Will 
and Sydnee exit.  
 
Cheri’s immediately taken over with joy and she tears up. 
 
                      CHERI       
               Thank God! 
 
Cheri hugs Sydnee.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               It’s over.  
 
Cheri looks at Will and they hug. He hands the gun back to 
her. 
 
                      WILL 
               Here you go.   
 
She takes it. The three head out, silent. 
 
                      CHERI 
               So when does school start? 
 
EXT. CEMETERY – DUSK 
 
Sydnee stands in front of a grave, holding a group picture 
of herself, Will, Amy, Drew, Cheri, and Garrett. She places 
it on a grave that reads, “AMY SERENA LYNCH. February 2nd 
1989-June 28th 2007. May she rest in peace.”  

 
INT. SYDNEE’S ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Sydnee gathers all of her Tarot Cards and throws them in 
the trash. She takes out her lighter and smiles as she sets 
them ablaze.  
 
INT. BUS – DAY 
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Cheri sleeps with two large bags beside her. Antoine sits 
next to her, sleeping as well. 
 
She wakes up and notices Antoine sleeping. She playfully 
elbows him on the side and he jerks up.  
 
They laugh. Antoine shakes his head. He wraps his arms 
around her and sits back. She cuddles up to him. 
 
EXT. DUSTY ROAD – DAY 
 
The bus drives down the road and passes a sign that reads; 
“Now Leaving New Glover.”  
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will sits on his couch. Someone ring his doorbell and he 
answers it, surprised to see Sydnee standing there.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Hey. It’s been awhile.  
 
                      WILL 
               Yeah.  
               (beat) 
               So, uh… Come in.  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               Thanks.  
 
She enters and he shuts the door behind her. They walk to 
the couch and they sit down. 
Will’s nervous around her. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So, uh… How’ve you been?  
 
                      WILL 
               Better. I’ve been taking some  
               classes, you know… To, uh… To  
               help work on some things. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I see. That’s very good.  
               (Silence) 
               You look better.  
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Will chuckles. 
 

                      WILL 
               Thanks. You too.  
 
Silence. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So, uh… I was thinking… 
 
She moves closer to Will, pulling out something from her 
purse that appears to be a condom wrapping… 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Do you wanna to play a game?  

 
(BLACK OUT) 

 
  - END - 


